Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.

Form 10-Q

| November 04, 2015 |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| UNITED STATES |
| SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION |
| Washington, D.C. 20549 |
| |
| FORM 10-Q |
| |
| (Mark One) |
| QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 |
| For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2015 |
| OR |
| TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 |
| For the transition period from to |
| Commission File Number: 001-35784 |

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T

(§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required

to submit and post such files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company (See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

Large accelerated filerx

Accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer " (Do not check if a smaller reporting company" Smaller reporting company"

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes "No x

There were 229,468,539 ordinary shares outstanding as of October 29, 2015.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| | | Page |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|------|
| PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION | | |
| Item 1. Financial Statements | | 1 |
| Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Conc | lition and Results of Operations | 19 |
| Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Ri | <u>sk</u> | 31 |
| Item 4. Controls and Procedures | | 31 |
| PART II. OTHER INFORMATION | | |
| Item 1. <u>Legal Proceedings</u> | | 33 |
| Item 1A. Risk Factors | | 33 |
| Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Procee | <u>ds</u> | 34 |
| Item 6. Exhibits | | 34 |
| SIGNATURES | | 36 |

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.

Consolidated Statements of Operations

(Unaudited)

(in thousands, except share and per share data)

| | Three Months Ended September 30, | | Nine Months September 30 | |
|----------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------|-----------------------------|-------------|
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 |
| Revenue | | | | |
| Passenger ticket | \$948,059 | \$650,323 | \$2,406,533 | \$1,627,684 |
| Onboard and other | 336,851 | 256,694 | 901,992 | 709,288 |
| Total revenue | 1,284,910 | 907,017 | 3,308,525 | 2,336,972 |
| Cruise operating expense | | | | |
| Commissions, transportation and other | 225,586 | 143,194 | 589,851 | 374,716 |
| Onboard and other | 84,171 | 69,389 | 210,701 | 172,780 |
| Payroll and related | 170,694 | 115,968 | 490,253 | 321,386 |
| Fuel | 88,829 | 79,881 | 267,784 | 236,753 |
| Food | 46,419 | 44,819 | 131,969 | 125,236 |
| Other | 102,023 | 58,047 | 307,143 | 197,133 |
| Total cruise operating expense | 717,722 | 511,298 | 1,997,701 | 1,428,004 |
| Other operating expense | | | | |
| Marketing, general and administrative | 150,558 | 97,111 | 411,879 | 263,584 |
| Depreciation and amortization | 109,798 | 63,786 | 314,381 | 188,885 |
| Total other operating expense | 260,356 | 160,897 | 726,260 | 452,469 |
| Operating income | 306,832 | 234,822 | 584,564 | 456,499 |
| Non-operating income (expense) | | | | |
| Interest expense, net | (49,784 |) (32,284 |) (153,219 |) (95,316) |
| Other income (expense) | (1,733 |) 3,242 | (35,589 |) 3,305 |
| Total non-operating income (expense) | (51,517 |) (29,042 |) (188,808 |) (92,011) |
| Net income before income taxes | 255,315 | 205,780 | 395,756 | 364,488 |
| Income tax benefit (expense) | (3,528 |) (2,502 |) (6,931 |) 3,761 |
| Net income | 251,787 | 203,278 | 388,825 | 368,249 |
| Net income attributable to non-controlling interest | _ | 2,200 | _ | 4,288 |
| Net income attributable to Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. | \$251,787 | \$201,078 | \$388,825 | \$363,961 |

Edgar Filing: Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. - Form 10-Q

Weighted-average shares outstanding

| Basic | 227,384,616 | 203,220,218 | 225,805,901 | 204,444,469 |
|--------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| Diluted | 230,274,756 | 208,507,181 | 229,860,900 | 209,992,647 |
| Earnings per share | | | | |
| Basic | \$1.11 | \$0.99 | \$1.72 | \$1.78 |
| Diluted | \$1.09 | \$0.97 | \$1.69 | \$1.75 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.

Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income

(Unaudited)

(in thousands)

| | Three Months Ended September 30, | | Nine Month September | |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------|-------------------------|-----------|
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 |
| Net income | \$251,787 | \$203,278 | \$388,825 | \$368,249 |
| Other comprehensive loss: | | | | |
| Shipboard Retirement Plan | 119 | 95 | 358 | 284 |
| Cash flow hedges: | | | | |
| Net unrealized loss | (105,227) | (37,801) | (138,501) | (44,360) |
| Amount realized and reclassified into earnings | 13,132 | 1,819 | 61,582 | 1,825 |
| Total other comprehensive loss | (91,976) | (35,887) | (76,561) | (42,251) |
| Total comprehensive income | 159,811 | 167,391 | 312,264 | 325,998 |
| Comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interest | | 1,781 | | 3,826 |
| Total comprehensive income attributable to Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. | \$159,811 | \$165,610 | \$312,264 | \$322,172 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.

Consolidated Balance Sheets

(Unaudited)

(in thousands, except share data)

| | September 30, 2015 | December 31, 2014 |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|---------------------------------------|
| Assets | | |
| Current assets: | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$ 230,180 | \$84,824 |
| Accounts receivable, net | 41,995 | 32,432 |
| Inventories | 54,946 | 56,555 |
| Prepaid expenses and other assets | 114,075 | 109,924 |
| Total current assets | 441,196 | 283,735 |
| Property and equipment, net | 8,723,844 | 8,623,773 |
| Goodwill | 1,388,931 | 1,388,931 |
| Tradenames | 817,525 | 817,525 |
| Other long-term assets | 375,669 | 459,113 |
| Total assets | \$11,747,165 | \$11,573,077 |
| Liabilities and Shareholders' Equity | | |
| Current liabilities: | | |
| Current portion of long-term debt | \$ 587,504 | \$576,947 |
| Accounts payable | 44,262 | 101,983 |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | 656,859 | 552,514 |
| Due to Affiliate | 38,923 | 37,948 |
| Advance ticket sales | 1,103,734 | 817,207 |
| Total current liabilities | 2,431,282 | 2,086,599 |
| Long-term debt | 5,096,237 | 5,607,157 |
| Due to Affiliate | _ | 18,544 |
| Other long-term liabilities | 300,752 | 341,964 |
| Total liabilities | 7,828,271 | 8,054,264 |
| Commitments and contingencies (Note 10) | | |
| Shareholders' equity: | | |
| Ordinary shares, \$.001 par value; 490,000,000 shares authorized; 232,069,970 shares | | |
| issued and 229,453,999 shares outstanding at September 30, 2015 and 230,116,780 | 232 | 230 |
| shares issued and 227,630,430 shares outstanding at December 31, 2014 | | |
| Additional paid-in capital | 3,797,584 | 3,702,344 |
| Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) | (319,203 |) (242,642) |
| Retained earnings | 529,706 | 140,881 |
| Treasury shares (2,615,971 and 2,486,350 ordinary shares at September 30, 2015 and | | (02,000 |
| December 31, 2014, respectively, at cost) | (89,425 |) (82,000) |
| Total shareholders' equity | 3,918,894 | 3,518,813 |
| Total liabilities and shareholders' equity | \$11,747,165 | \$11,573,077 |
| ^ - | • | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(Unaudited)

(in thousands)

| Cash flows from operating activities | Nine Month September 3 2015 | |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|
| Net income | \$388,825 | \$368,249 |
| Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: | Ψ300,023 | Ψ300,219 |
| Depreciation and amortization expense | 327,861 | 213,306 |
| Loss on derivatives | 21,893 | 129 |
| Deferred income taxes, net | 858 | (3,238) |
| Contingent consideration | (43,400) | |
| Write-off of deferred financing fees | 195 | |
| Share-based compensation expense | 27,857 | 9,551 |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities: | 27,037 | 7,331 |
| Accounts receivable, net | (9,563) | (7,676) |
| Inventories | 1,609 | (7,548) |
| Prepaid expenses and other assets | 491 | (4,276) |
| Accounts payable | (57,837) | |
| Accrued expenses and other liabilities | 5,996 | 33,529 |
| Advance ticket sales | 308,691 | 85,602 |
| Net cash provided by operating activities | 973,476 | 700,724 |
| Cash flows from investing activities | , | , |
| Additions to property and equipment | (330,808) | (864,837) |
| Investment in intangible asset | (750) | |
| Net cash used in investing activities | (331,558) | (864,837) |
| Cash flows from financing activities | | |
| Repayments of long-term debt | (908,677) | (765,948) |
| Repayments to Affiliate | (18,521) | (18,521) |
| Proceeds from long-term debt | 375,751 | 1,101,287 |
| Proceeds from the exercise of share options | 66,527 | 3,081 |
| Proceeds from employee share purchase plan | 858 | _ |
| Purchases of treasury shares | (7,425) | (82,000) |
| NCLC partnership tax distributions | _ | (3,853) |
| Deferred financing fees and other | (5,075) | (70,531) |
| Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities | (496,562) | 163,515 |
| Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents | 145,356 | (598) |
| Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period | 84,824 | 56,467 |
| Cash and cash equivalents at end of period | \$230,180 | \$55,869 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.

Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholders' Equity

(Unaudited)

(in thousands)

| | Ordinar Shares | Additional ^y Paid-in Capital | Accumulate Other Comprehens Income (Loss) | d Retained siveEarnings (Deficit) | Treasury Shares | Non-contro Interest | Total Olling Sharehold Equity | ers' |
|------------------------------------------------|-------------------|-----------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|--------------------|------------------------|----------------------------------------|------|
| Balance, December 31, 2013 | \$ 205 | \$2,822,864 | \$ (16,690 |) \$(197,471) | \$ — | \$ 22,358 | \$2,631,26 | 66 |
| Share-based compensation | _ | 9,551 | | _ | _ | _ | 9,551 | |
| Transactions with Affiliates, net | | (59) | _ | _ | | _ | (59 |) |
| NCLC partnership tax distributions | _ | | _ | | _ | (3,853 |) (3,853 |) |
| Proceeds from the exercise of share options | 1 | 3,080 | _ | _ | _ | _ | 3,081 | |
| Purchases of treasury shares | _ | _ | _ | _ | (82,000) | _ | (82,000 |) |
| Other comprehensive loss Net income | _ | _ | (41,789 — |) — 363,961 | _ | (462 4,288 |) (42,251 368,249 |) |
| Transfers to non-controlling interest | _ | (9,041) | _ | | _ | 9,041 | _ | |
| Balance, September 30, 2014 | \$ 206 | \$2,826,395 | \$ (58,479 |) \$166,490 | \$(82,000) | \$ 31,372 | \$2,883,98 | 34 |
| Balance, December 31, 2014 | \$ 230 | \$3,702,344 | \$ (242,642 |) \$140,881 | \$(82,000) | \$ — | \$3,518,81 | .3 |
| Share-based compensation | | 27,857 | _ | _ | | | 27,857 | |
| Proceeds from the exercise of share options | 2 | 66,525 | _ | | | _ | 66,527 | |
| Proceeds from the employee stock purchase plan | _ | 858 | | _ | | _ | 858 | |
| Purchases of treasury shares | | _ | _ | _ | (7,425) | | (7,425 |) |
| Other comprehensive loss Net income | _ | _ | (76,561 — |) — 388,825 | _ | _ | (76,561 388,825 |) |
| Balance, September 30, 2015 | \$ 232 | \$3,797,584 | \$ (319,203 |) \$529,706 | \$(89,425) | \$ — | \$3,918,89 |)4 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

1.

(Unaudited)

Unless otherwise indicated or the context otherwise requires, references in this report to (i) the "Company," "we," "our" and "us" refer to NCLH (as defined below) and its subsidiaries (including Prestige (as defined below), except for periods prior to the consummation of the Acquisition of Prestige (as defined below)), (ii) "NCLC" refers to NCL Corporation Ltd., (iii) "NCLH" refers to Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd., (iv) "Norwegian" refers to the Norwegian Cruise Line brand and its predecessors, (v) "Prestige" refers to Prestige Cruises International, Inc., together with its consolidated subsidiaries, (vi) "PCH" refers to Prestige Cruise Holdings, Inc., Prestige's direct wholly owned subsidiary, which in turn is the parent of Oceania Cruises, Inc. ("Oceania") and Seven Seas Cruises S. DE R.L. ("Regent") (Oceania also refers to the brand Oceania Cruises and Regent also refers to the brand Regent Seven Seas Cruises), (vii) "Apollo" refers to Apollo Global Management, LLC, its subsidiaries and the affiliated funds it manages and the "Apollo Holders" refers to one or more of AIF VI NCL (AIV), L.P., AIF VI NCL (AIV II), L.P., AIF VI NCL (AIV III), L.P., AIF VI NCL (AIV IV), L.P., AAA Guarantor — Co-Invest VI (B), L.P., Apollo Overseas Partners (Delaware) VI, L.P., Apollo Overseas Partners (Delaware 892) VI, L.P., Apollo Overseas Partners VI, L.P., Apollo Overseas Partners (Germany) VI, L.P., AAA Guarantor — Co-Invest VII, L.P., AIF VI Euro Holdings, L.P., AIF VII Euro Holdings, L.P., Apollo Alternative Assets, L.P., Apollo Management VI, L.P. and Apollo Management VII, L.P., (viii) "TPG Global" refers to TPG Global, LLC, "TPG" refers to TPG Global and its affiliates and the "TPG Viking Funds" refers to one or more of TPG Viking, L.P., TPG Viking AIV I, L.P., TPG Viking AIV II, L.P., and TPG Viking AIV-III, L.P. and/or certain other affiliated investment funds, each an affiliate of TPG, (ix) "Genting HK" refers to Genting Hong Kong Limited and/or its affiliates (formerly Star Cruises Limited and/or its affiliates) (Genting HK owns NCLH's ordinary shares indirectly through Star NCLC Holdings Ltd., its wholly owned subsidiary ("Star NCLC")), and (x) "Affiliate(s)" or "Sponsor(s)" refers to the Apollo Holders, Genting HK and/or the TPG Viking Funds.

Corporate Reorganization

In February 2011, NCLH, a Bermuda limited company, was formed with the issuance to the Sponsors of, in aggregate, 10,000 ordinary shares, with a par value of \$.001 per share. On January 24, 2013, NCLH consummated its initial public offering ("IPO"). In connection with the consummation of the IPO, the Sponsors' ordinary shares in NCLC were exchanged for the ordinary shares of NCLH at a share exchange ratio of 1.0 to 8.42565 and NCLH became the owner of 100% of the ordinary shares and parent company of NCLC (the "Corporate Reorganization"). Accordingly, NCLH contributed \$460.0 million to NCLC and the historical financial statements of NCLC became those of NCLH. The Corporate Reorganization was effected solely for the purpose of reorganizing our corporate structure. NCLH had not prior to the completion of the Corporate Reorganization conducted any activities other than those incidental to its formation and to preparations for the Corporate Reorganization and IPO. The Corporate Reorganization resulted in all parties being in the same economic position as they were immediately prior to the IPO. As the economic position of the investors did not change as part of the Corporate Reorganization, the Corporate Reorganization was considered a

nonsubstantive merger from an accounting perspective.

As a result of the Corporate Reorganization, NCLC was treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, and the terms of the partnership (including the economic rights with respect thereto) are set forth in an amended and restated tax agreement for NCLC. Economic interests in NCLC were represented by the partnership interests established under the tax agreement, which we refer to as "NCL Corporation Units." The NCL Corporation Units held by NCLH (as a result of its ownership of 100% of the ordinary shares of NCLC) represented a 97.3% economic interest in NCLC as of the consummation of the IPO. The remaining 2.7% economic interest in NCLC as of the consummation of the IPO was in the form of Management NCL Corporation Units held by management (or former management).

In the fourth quarter of 2014, all Management NCL Corporation Units were exchanged for NCLH ordinary shares and restricted ordinary shares. NCLH became the sole member and 100% owner of the economic interests in NCLC and the non-controlling interest no longer exists. Accordingly, following the exchange of the Management NCL Corporation Units, NCLC is treated as a disregarded entity for U.S. federal income tax purposes. No new NCLC profits interests or Management NCL Corporation Units will be issued; however, NCLH has granted, and expects to continue to grant, equity to its employees and members of its Board of Directors under its long-term incentive plan.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements are unaudited and, in our opinion, contain all normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair statement of the results for the periods presented.

Our operations are seasonal and results for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results for the entire fiscal year. Historically, demand for cruises has been strongest during the summer months. The interim consolidated financial statements should

be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2014, which are included in our most recently filed Annual Report on Form 10-K.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2015, we revised the classification of goodwill and intangible assets to separately present goodwill and tradenames. Other intangible assets consisting of customer relationships and backlog are presented within other long-term assets. The revision was not deemed material to the Consolidated Balance Sheet.

Reclassification

Certain amounts in prior periods have been reclassified to conform to the current period presentation.

Shareholders' Equity

In connection with the Corporate Reorganization, previously granted profits interests to employees were exchanged for Management NCL Corporation Units ("Units"), and the vested Unit holders gained proportionate rights to distributions of NCLC and were therefore allocated a proportionate share of NCLC's equity. The effect of this change was a \$20.2 million increase in the non-controlling interest.

During 2014, following the effectiveness of NCLH's registration statement on Form S-3, additional performance-based Units became eligible to participate in the earnings of NCLC, and as a result, a proportionate amount of NCLC's equity was allocated to the additional non-controlling interest. Each Unit holder had the right, subject to the same time-based and performance-based vesting requirements of the profits interests, to exchange Units for NCLH's ordinary shares at a rate equal to one ordinary share for every Unit. When such an exchange occurred, this resulted in the exchange of non-controlling interest to controlling interest. Accordingly, upon the exchange of a Unit for an ordinary share of NCLH, a portion of the non-controlling interest balance was reclassified to additional paid-in capital. During the nine months ended September 30, 2014, there was \$9.0 million transferred to non-controlling interest.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2014, Management NCL Corporation Unit holders were distributed funds for partnership tax payments of \$3.9 million. In the fourth quarter of 2014, all Management NCL Corporation Units were exchanged for NCLH ordinary shares and restricted ordinary shares. We refer you to Note 1— "Corporate Reorganization".

On April 29, 2014, NCLH's Board of Directors authorized, and NCLH announced, a three-year share repurchase program for up to \$500.0 million. NCLH may make repurchases in the open market, in privately negotiated transactions, in accelerated repurchase programs or in structured share repurchase programs, and any repurchases may be made pursuant to Rule 10b5-1 plans. During the nine months ended September 30, 2014, NCLH repurchased approximately 2.5 million ordinary shares under its share repurchase program for \$82.0 million, these shares are reflected as treasury shares at cost on the consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2014 included in NCLH's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q filed on October 31, 2014. During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, 46,225 ordinary shares were repurchased to cover tax withholding obligations for employees who received NCLH's ordinary shares in connection with the Acquisition of Prestige. These shares were not purchased pursuant to any publicly announced share repurchase programs. In addition, 83,396 ordinary shares were repurchased as part of the publicly announced share repurchase program during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015. As of September 30, 2015, \$413.3 million remained available for repurchases of our outstanding ordinary shares under the share repurchase program.

Earnings Per Share

A reconciliation between basic and diluted earnings per share was as follows (in thousands, except share and per share data):

| | Three Months Ended September 30, | | Nine Months E September 30, | |
|----------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-------------|--------------------------------|-------------|
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 |
| Net income attributable to Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. | \$251,787 | \$201,078 | \$388,825 | \$363,961 |
| Net income | \$251,787 | \$203,278 | \$388,825 | \$368,249 |
| Basic weighted-average shares outstanding | 227,384,616 | 203,220,218 | 225,805,901 | 204,444,469 |
| Dilutive effect of share awards | 2,890,140 | 5,286,963 | 4,054,999 | 5,548,178 |
| Diluted weighted-average shares outstanding | 230,274,756 | 208,507,181 | 229,860,900 | 209,992,647 |
| Basic earnings per share | \$1.11 | \$0.99 | \$1.72 | \$1.78 |
| Diluted earnings per share | \$1.09 | \$0.97 | \$1.69 | \$1.75 |

Revenue and Expense Recognition

Revenue and expense includes taxes assessed by governmental authorities that are directly imposed on a revenue-producing transaction between a seller and a customer. The amounts included in revenue and expense on a gross basis were \$70.0 million and \$51.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and \$184.4 million and \$134.0 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

Guest cancellation penalties are recognized in passenger ticket revenue in the month of the cancellation.

Depreciation and Amortization Expense

The amortization of deferred financing fees are included in depreciation and amortization expense in the statements of cash flows but are not included in the depreciation and amortization expense in the statements of operations.

Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements

In August 2015, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2015-15 to clarify presentation for debt issuance costs related to line-of-credit arrangements, as this was not addressed in ASU No. 2015-03. ASU No. 2015-15 provides that the SEC staff would not object to an entity deferring and presenting debt issuance costs as an asset and subsequently amortizing the deferred debt issuance costs ratably over the term of the line-of-credit arrangement, regardless of whether there are any outstanding borrowings on the line-of-credit arrangement. We will consider this guidance upon adoption of ASU No. 2015-03.

In July 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-11 to simplify the measurement of inventory for all entities. This applies to all inventory that is measured using first-in, first-out or average cost. The guidance requires an entity to measure inventory at the lower of cost and net realizable value. The guidance must be applied prospectively and will be effective for our interim and annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016. Early adoption is permitted as of the beginning of an interim or annual reporting period. We are currently evaluating the impact of the adoption of this newly issued guidance to our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-05 to clarify a customer's accounting for fees paid in a cloud computing arrangement. The amendments provide guidance to customers about whether a cloud computing arrangement includes a software license or if the arrangement should be accounted for as a service contract. This guidance will impact the accounting of software licenses but will not change a customer's accounting for service contracts. The guidance will be effective for annual periods, including interim periods within those annual periods, beginning after December 15, 2015. Early adoption is permitted. An entity can elect to adopt the amendments either prospectively or retrospectively. We are currently evaluating the impact, if any, of the adoption of this newly issued guidance to our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-03 to simplify the presentation of debt issuance costs. The guidance requires that debt issuance costs related to a recognized debt liability be presented in the balance sheet as a direct deduction from the carrying amount of that debt liability, consistent with debt discounts. The recognition and measurement guidance for debt issuance costs are not affected by these amendments. This guidance should be applied on a retrospective basis, wherein the balance sheet of each individual period presented should be adjusted to reflect the period-specific effects of applying the new guidance. The guidance will be effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2015, and interim periods within those fiscal years. Early adoption is permitted for financial statements that have not been previously issued. We will adopt this newly issued guidance in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ending December 31, 2015.

In May 2014, FASB issued ASU No. 2014-09 which requires entities to recognize revenue through the application of a five-step model, which includes identification of the contract, identification of the performance obligations, determination of the transaction price, allocation of the transaction price to the performance obligation and recognition of revenue as the entity satisfies the performance obligations. Entities have the option of using either a full retrospective or a modified approach to adopt the guidance. In August 2015, the FASB issued ASU No. 2015-14 deferring the effective date for one year. We can elect to adopt the provisions of ASU No. 2014-09 for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017 including interim periods within that reporting period or we can elect to early adopt the guidance as of the original effective date. We are currently evaluating the impact of the adoption of this newly issued guidance to our consolidated financial statements.

3.

Intangible Assets

The gross carrying amounts of intangible assets included within other long-term assets, the related accumulated amortization, the net carrying amounts and the weighted-average amortization periods of the Company's intangible assets are listed in the following table (in thousands, except amortization period):

| | September | 30, 2015 | | |
|-------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|
| | Gross Carrying Amount | Accumulated Amortization | Net Carrying Amount | Weighted- Average Amortization Period (Years) |
| Customer relationship | \$120,000 | \$ (12,113 |) \$ 107,887 | 6.0 |
| Backlog | 70,000 | (60,472 |) 9,528 | 1.0 |
| Licenses | 3,368 | (115 |) 3,253 | 5.6 |
| Total intangible assets subject to amortization | \$193,368 | \$ (72,700 |) \$ 120,668 | |

The aggregate amortization expense is as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Months Ended | | Nine Months En | ded |
|----------------------|--------------------|------|----------------|------|
| | September 30, | | September 30, | |
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 |
| Amortization expense | \$ 20.951 | \$ - | -\$ 60.172 | \$ — |

| | December | | | |
|-------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|
| | Gross Carrying Amount | Accumulated Amortization | Net Carrying Amount | Weighted- Average Amortization Period (Years) |
| Customer relationship | \$120,000 | \$ (4,556 |) \$ 115,444 | 6.0 |
| Backlog | 70,000 | (7,972 |) 62,028 | 1.0 |
| Total intangible assets subject to amortization | \$190,000 | \$ (12,528 |) \$ 177,472 | |

The following table sets forth the Company's estimated aggregate amortization expense for each of the five years below (in thousands):

| Voor anded December 21 | Amortization |
|-------------------------|--------------|
| Year ended December 31, | Expense |
| 2016 | \$ 21,659 |

| 2017 | 31,177 |
|------|--------|
| 2018 | 26,058 |
| 2019 | 18,489 |
| 2020 | 9,906 |

4. The Acquisition of Prestige

On November 19, 2014, we completed the Acquisition of Prestige. Consideration for the Acquisition of Prestige includes a cash payment of up to \$50 million upon achievement of certain 2015 net revenue milestones. The contingent consideration is valued using various projected 2015 net revenue scenarios weighted by the likelihood of each scenario occurring. The probability-weighted payout is then discounted at an appropriate discount rate commensurate for the risk of meeting the probabilistic cash flows. As the fair value is measured based upon significant inputs that are unobservable in the market, it was classified as Level 3 in the fair value hierarchy. Level 3 consists of significant unobservable inputs we believe market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability based on the best information available. The significant unobservable inputs used in the fair value measurement of the Company's contingent consideration are the estimated annual net revenue and the probabilities associated with attaining the threshold and target net revenue as defined by the Merger Agreement. A significant increase in the estimated net revenue or an increase in the probability associated

Table of Contents

with reaching the target would result in a significantly higher fair value measurement. The maximum fair value would not be able to exceed \$50 million, while an amount of net revenue less than 98% of target would result in no payout. For the nine months ended September 30, 2015, the fair value of the contingent consideration was reduced to zero based upon updates to the probability-weighted assessment of various projected revenue scenarios. We do not believe that the net revenue target will be met, and accordingly, we recognized a \$43.4 million fair value adjustment during the nine months ended September 30, 2015, which was included in marketing, general and administrative expense.

The following table summarizes the change in fair value of the contingent consideration liability (in thousands):

Contingent
Consideration
Liability

Balance as of December 31, 2014 \$ 43,400

Fair value adjustment (Level 3) (43,400)

Balance as of September 30, 2015 \$ —

5. Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)

Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 was as follows (in thousands):

| | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) | Change Related to Cash Flow Hedges | Change Related to Shipboard Retiremen Plan | [|
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|-----|
| Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) at beginning of period | \$ (242,642 | \$(234,188) | \$ (8,454 |) |
| Current period other comprehensive loss before reclassifications | (138,501 | (138,501) | _ | |
| Amounts reclassified into earnings | 61,940 | 61,582 (1) | 358 | (2) |
| Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) at end of period | \$ (319,203 | \$(311,107)(3) | \$ (8,096) |) |

⁽¹⁾ We refer you to Note 8— "Fair Value Measurements and Derivatives" for the affected line items in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

⁽²⁾ Amortization of prior-service cost and actuarial loss reclassified to payroll and related expense. (3) Includes approximately \$110.6 million of losses expected to be reclassified into earnings in the next 12 months.

Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) for the nine months ended September 30, 2014 was as follows (in thousands):

| | Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (Loss) | Change Related to Cash Flow Hedges | Change Related to Shipboard Retiremen Plan | |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|-----|
| Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) at beginning of period | \$ (16,690 | \$ (10,532) | \$ (6,158 |) |
| Current period other comprehensive loss before reclassifications | (43,875 | (43,875) | _ | |
| Amounts reclassified into earnings | 2,086 | 1,806 (1) | 280 | (2) |
| Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) at end of period | \$ (58,479 | \$ (52,601) | \$ (5,878 |) |

⁽¹⁾ We refer you to Note 8— "Fair Value Measurements and Derivatives" for the affected line items in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

(2) Amortization of prior-service cost and actuarial loss reclassified to payroll and related expense.

6.

Related Party Disclosures

In August and May 2015, the Selling Shareholders sold an aggregate of 40,000,000 ordinary shares of NCLH in Secondary Equity Offerings. In March 2015, Genting HK and the TPG Viking Funds sold 12,500,000 ordinary shares of NCLH in a Secondary Equity Offering. The Company did not receive any proceeds from these offerings. As of September 30, 2015, the approximate relative ownership percentages of NCLH's ordinary shares were as follows: the Apollo Holders (18.0%), Genting HK (13.3%), the TPG Viking Funds (2.3%), and public shareholders (66.4%).

In March 2015, we entered into an agreement with SWB Yankees, LLC related to sponsorship of and advertising with the Scranton/Wilkes-Barre RailRiders, a Minor League Baseball team. Pursuant to the agreement, we will pay an annual fee to SWB Yankees, LLC of \$200,000. Mr. David M. Abrams, one of our directors, is the co-managing partner of the Scranton/Wilkes-Barre RailRiders.

7. Income Tax Benefit (Expense)

NCLH is treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. For the three months ended September 30, 2015, we had an income tax expense of \$3.5 million compared to \$2.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2014. For the nine months ended September 30, 2015 we had an income tax expense of \$6.9 million compared to an income tax benefit of \$3.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2014. The benefit for the nine month period of 2014 includes a \$5.3 million non-recurring benefit associated with the election of a tax method to calculate deductible interest expense.

8. Fair Value Measurements and Derivatives

Fair value is defined as the price at which an orderly transaction to sell an asset or to transfer a liability would take place between market participants at the measurement date under current market conditions (that is, an exit price at the measurement date from the perspective of a market participant that holds the asset or owes the liability).

Fair Value Hierarchy

The following hierarchy for inputs used in measuring fair value should maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs by requiring that the most observable inputs be used when available:

Level 1 Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that are accessible at the measurement dates.

Level 2 Significant other observable inputs that are used by market participants in pricing the asset or liability based on market data obtained from independent sources.

Level 3 Significant unobservable inputs we believe market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability based on the best information available.

Derivatives

We are exposed to market risk attributable to changes in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and fuel prices. We attempt to minimize these risks through a combination of our normal operating and financing activities and through the use of derivatives. We assess whether derivatives used in hedging transactions are "highly effective" in offsetting changes in the cash flow of our hedged forecasted transactions. We use regression analysis for this hedge relationship and high effectiveness is achieved when a statistically valid relationship reflects a high degree of offset

and correlation between the fair values of the derivative and the hedged forecasted transaction. Cash flows from the derivatives are classified in the same category as the cash flows from the underlying hedged transaction. The determination of ineffectiveness is based on the amount of dollar offset between the cumulative change in fair value of the derivative and the cumulative change in fair value of the hedged transaction at the end of the reporting period. If it is determined that a derivative is not highly effective as a hedge, or if the hedged forecasted transaction is no longer probable of occurring, then the amount recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) is released to earnings. In addition, the ineffective portion of our highly effective hedges is recognized in earnings immediately and reported in other income (expense) in our consolidated statements of operations. There are no amounts excluded from the assessment of hedge effectiveness and there are no credit-risk-related contingent features in our derivative agreements.

We monitor concentrations of credit risk associated with financial and other institutions with which we conduct significant business. Credit risk, including but not limited to counterparty non-performance under derivatives and our Revolving Loan Facility, is not considered significant, as we primarily conduct business with large, well-established financial institutions that we have established relationships with and that have credit risks acceptable to us or the credit risk is spread out among a large number of creditors. We do not anticipate non-performance by any of our significant counterparties.

The following table sets forth our derivatives measured at fair value and discloses the balance sheet location (in thousands):

| Fuel swaps designated as hedging instruments | Balance Sheet location | Asset Septem 30, 2015 | ber December 3 2014 | Liability 1 <mark>Septembe</mark> 30, 2015 | Pr December 31, 2014 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------|----------------------------|
| instruments | Accrued expenses and other liabilities | \$2,610 | \$ — | \$101,328 | \$ 111,304 |
| | Other long-term liabilities | 4,953 | 190 | 88,516 | 77,250 |
| Fuel swaps not designated as hedging instruments | ū | | | | |
| | Accrued expenses and other liabilities | | | 10,215 | _ |
| Foreign currency forward contracts designated as hedging instruments | | | | | |
| | Prepaid expenses and other assets | 988 | | _ | _ |
| | Other long-term assets | 1,538 | | | |
| | Accrued expenses and other liabilities | _ | | 84,316 | 29,498 |
| | Other long-term liabilities | _ | | 11,933 | 118 |
| Foreign currency collar not designated as a hedging instrument | | | | | |
| | Accrued expenses and other liabilities | _ | _ | 35,392 | 16,744 |
| Interest rate swaps designated as hedging instruments | | | | | |
| | Accrued expenses and other liabilities | _ | | 5,626 | 5,736 |
| | Other long-term liabilities | _ | | 5,397 | 3,104 |
| Interest rate swap not designated as a hedging instrument | ı | | | | |
| | Accrued expenses and other liabilities | _ | _ | _ | 3,823 |

The fair values of swap and forward contracts are determined based on inputs that are readily available in public markets or can be derived from information available in publicly quoted markets. The Company determines the value of options and collars utilizing an option pricing model based on inputs that are either readily available in public markets or can be derived from information available in publicly quoted markets. The option pricing model used by the Company is an industry standard model for valuing options and is used by the broker/dealer community. The

inputs to this option pricing model are the option strike price, underlying price, risk free rate of interest, time to expiration, and volatility. The fair value of option contracts considers both the intrinsic value and any remaining time value associated with those derivatives that have not yet settled. The Company also considers counterparty credit risk and its own credit risk in its determination of all estimated fair values. Our derivatives and financial instruments were categorized as Level 2 in the fair value hierarchy, and we had no derivatives or financial instruments categorized as Level 1 or Level 3 as of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014.

Our derivative contracts include rights of offset with our counterparties. We have elected to net certain assets and liabilities within counterparties. We are not required to post cash collateral related to our derivative instruments. The following table discloses the amounts recognized within the consolidated balance sheets (in thousands):

| September 30, 2015 Assets | \$ 2,526 | Offset \$- \$2,52 | nts Amounts Not Offset \$ (2,526 | Net Amounts) \$ — |
|---------------------------|---------------|-------------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------|
| Liabilities | 342,723 | (7,563) 335, | 160 (142,664 |) 192,496 |
| | | _ | | |
| December 31, 2014 | Gross Amounts | Amounts Offset Total N Amoun | Amounts Not | Net Amounts |
| Liabilities | \$ 247,577 | \$ (190) \$247,3 | \$87 \$ (59,023 | \$ 188,364 |

Fuel Swaps

As of September 30, 2015, we had fuel swaps maturing through December 31, 2019 which are used to mitigate the financial impact of volatility in fuel prices pertaining to approximately 1.4 million metric tons of our projected fuel purchases.

The effects on the consolidated financial statements of the fuel swaps which were designated as cash flow hedges were as follows (in thousands):

| Loss recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) – effective |
|------------------------------------------------------------------|
| portion |
| Loss recognized in other income (expense) – ineffective portion |
| Amount reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income |
| (loss) into fuel expense |

| Three Months Ended | | Nine Months Ended | | | |
|--------------------|-------------|-------------------|------------|------------|--|
| | September | 30, | September | 30, | |
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 | |
| | \$(101,056) | \$(27,777) | \$(69,724) | \$(25,938) | |
| | (1,580) | (51) | (10,825) | (16) | |
| | 11,670 | 578 | 47,503 | (1,345) | |

As of September 30, 2015, we had bought fuel swaps pertaining to approximately 40,000 metric tons offset by sold fuel swaps which were not designated as cash flow hedges. The bought fuel swaps were previously designated as cash flow hedges and were dedesignated due to a change in our expected future fuel purchases mix.

Table of Contents

The effects on the consolidated financial statements of the fuel swaps which were dedesignated and recognized into earnings were as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Months Ended September 30, | Nine Months F September 30, | ne Months Ended otember 30, | |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|--------------------------------|-----------------------------|--|
| | 2015 | 2014 2015 | 2014 | |
| Amount reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into other income (expense) | \$ — | \$ -\$ 10,000 | \$ — | |
| Loss recognized in other income (expense) | (4,716) | — (4,716) | | |

Fuel Collars and Options

We had fuel collars and fuel options maturing through December 2014, which were used to mitigate the financial impact of volatility in fuel prices of our fuel purchases.

The effects on the consolidated financial statements of the fuel collars which were designated as cash flow hedges were as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Months Nine N Ended Ended | | onths |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------|---------|-----------|
| | September 30, | Septemb | per 30, |
| | 2015 2014 | 2015 | 2014 |
| Loss recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) – effective portion | \$ — \$ (127 |) \$ — | \$ (436) |
| Gain recognized in other income (expense) – ineffective portion | 4 | | 111 |
| Amount reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into fuel expense | _ 370 | 248 | 1,111 |

The effects on the consolidated financial statements of the fuel options which were not designated as hedging instruments were as follows (in thousands):

| | Three N | Months Ended | Nine Months Ended | |
|--------------------------------------------------|---------------|--------------|-------------------|--------|
| | September 30, | | September 30, | |
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 |
| Gain (loss) recognized in other income (expense) | \$ — | \$ (59 |) \$ — | \$ 127 |

Foreign Currency Options

We had foreign currency options that matured through January 2014, which consisted of call options with deferred premiums. These options were used to mitigate the financial impact of volatility in foreign currency exchange rates related to our ship construction contracts denominated in euros. If the spot rate at the date the ships were delivered was less than the strike price under these option contracts, we would have paid the deferred premium and would not exercise the foreign currency options.

The effects on the consolidated financial statements of the foreign currency options which were designated as cash flow hedges were as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Months Ended September 30, | | Nine M Ended | onths | |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|------|-----------------|-----------|---|
| | | | Septem | ber 30, | |
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 | |
| Loss recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) – effective portion | \$ — | \$ — | \$ — | \$ (1,157 |) |
| Loss recognized in other income (expense) – ineffective portion | | _ | _ | (241 |) |
| Amount reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into depreciation and amortization expense | 330 | 330 | 990 | 938 | |

Foreign Currency Forward Contracts

As of September 30, 2015, we had foreign currency forward contracts which were used to mitigate the financial impact of volatility in foreign currency exchange rates related to our ship construction contracts and forecasted Dry-dock payments denominated in euros. The notional amount of our foreign currency forward contracts was €0.9 billion, or \$1.0 billion based on the euro/U.S. dollar exchange rate as of September 30, 2015.

Table of Contents

The effects on the consolidated financial statements of the foreign currency forward contracts which were designated as cash flow hedges were as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Months Ended | | | l | Nine Months E | | | ed |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|----|-----------|---|---------------|----|----------|-----|
| | September 30, | | | | September 30, | | | |
| | 2015 | | 2014 | | 2015 | | 2014 | |
| Loss recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) – effective portion | n\$ (1,519 | 9) | \$(11,199 |) | \$(61,96 | 6) | \$(12,18 | 37) |
| Loss recognized in other income (expense) – ineffective portion | (3 |) | | | (10 |) | (1 |) |
| Amount reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income | (64 |) | (63 |) | (191 |) | (180 |) |
| (loss) into depreciation and amortization expense | (01 | , | (03 | , | (1)1 | , | (100 | , |

We had a foreign currency forward contract related to a foreign currency financial instrument denominated in Norwegian kroner that matured in July 2015.

The effects on the consolidated financial statements of the foreign currency forward contract which was not designated as a cash flow hedge was as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Months E | nded | Nine Months Ended | | |
|-------------------------------------------|----------------|------|-------------------|------|--|
| | September 30, | | September 30, | | |
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 | |
| Gain recognized in other income (expense) | \$ 585 | \$ - | - \$ 684 | \$ — | |

Foreign Currency Collar

We had a foreign currency collar that matured in January 2014, which was used to mitigate the volatility of foreign currency exchange rates related to our ship construction contracts denominated in euros.

The effects on the consolidated financial statements of the foreign currency collar which was designated as a cash flow hedge was as follows (in thousands):

| Three Mo | onths | Nine M | lonths |
|----------|--------|--------|---------|
| Ended | | Ended | |
| Septembe | er 30, | Septem | ber 30, |
| 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 |

Loss recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) – effective portion \$ — \$ — \$ — \$ (1,588) Amount reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into depreciation and amortization expense (91) (273) (242)

As of September 30, 2015, we had a foreign currency collar which was used to mitigate the financial impact of volatility in foreign currency exchange rates related to a ship construction contract. The notional amount of our foreign currency collar was €274.4 million, or \$306.7 million based on the euro/U.S. dollar exchange rate as of September 30, 2015.

The effect on the consolidated financial statements of the foreign currency collar contract which was not designated as a cash flow hedge was as follows (in thousands):

Three Months Ended Nine Months Ended September 30, September 30, 2015 2014 2015 2014

Gain (loss) recognized in other income (expense) \$ 955 \$ —\$ (18,648) \$ —

Interest Rate Swaps

As of September 30, 2015, we had interest rate swap agreements to mitigate our exposure to interest rate movements and to manage our interest expense. The notional amount of outstanding debt associated with the interest rate swap agreements was \$1.1 billion.

The effects on the consolidated financial statements of the interest rates swaps which were designated as cash flow hedges were as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Mor | ths Ended | Nine Months Ended | | |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|-----------|-------------------|-----------|--|
| | September 30, | | September 30, | | |
| | 2015 2014 | | 2015 | 2014 | |
| Gain (loss) recognized in other comprehensive income (loss) – effective portion | \$ (2,652) | \$ 1,302 | \$(6,811) | \$(3,054) | |
| Loss recognized in other income (expense) – ineffective portion | (9) | _ | (21) | _ | |
| Amount reclassified from accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) into interest expense, net | 1,287 | 695 | 3,305 | 1,543 | |

We had an interest rate swap that matured in January 2015, which was used to mitigate our exposure to interest rate movements and to manage our interest expense.

The effect on the consolidated financial statements of the interest rate swap which was not designated as a cash flow hedge was as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Months | Nine Months Ended | | | | |
|-------------------------------------------|--------------|-------------------|--------|---|------|--|
| | September 30 | September 30, | | | | |
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | | 2014 | |
| Loss recognized in other income (expense) | \$ — | \$ - | -\$ (2 |) | \$ — | |

Long-Term Debt

As of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the fair value of our long-term debt, including the current portion, was \$5,765.7 million and \$6,229.1 million, which was \$82.6 million and \$45.0 million higher, respectively, than the carrying values. The difference between the fair value and carrying value of our long-term debt is due to our fixed and variable rate debt obligations carrying interest rates that are above or below market rates at the measurement dates. The fair value of our long-term debt was calculated based on estimated rates for the same or similar instruments with similar terms and remaining maturities. The calculation of the fair value of our long-term debt is considered a Level 2 input.

Other

The carrying amounts reported in the consolidated balance sheets of all financial assets and liabilities other than our long-term debt approximate fair value.

9. Employee Benefits and Share Option Plans

Share Option Awards

On July 1, 2015, we granted 3.5 million share option awards to our employees at an exercise price of \$56.19 with a contractual term of ten years. The share options vest equally over three years.

On August 4, 2015, we granted 700,000 share option awards to our employees at an exercise price of \$59.43 with a contractual term of ten years. The share options vest equally over three years. In addition, on August 4, 2015, we entered into an amendment to the employment agreement with our President and Chief Executive Officer pursuant to which we awarded 625,000 time-based share option awards, 416,667 performance-based share option awards and 208,333 market-based share option awards at an exercise price of \$59.43 and contractual term of ten years. The time-based share option awards vest 50% on June 30, 2017 and 50% on June 30, 2019. The performance-based and market-based share option awards vest upon the achievement of certain performance and market-related metrics.

The performance-based awards are subject to performance conditions such that the number of awards that ultimately vest depends on the adjusted earnings per share ("Adjusted EPS") and adjusted return on invested capital ("Adjusted ROIC") achieved by the Company during the performance period compared to targets established at the award date. Because the terms of the performance-based awards provide discretion to make certain adjustments to the performance calculation, the service inception date of these awards precedes the grant date. Accordingly, the Company recognizes compensation expense beginning on the service inception date and remeasures the fair value of the awards until a grant date occurs. The estimate of the awards' fair value will be fixed in the period in which the grant date occurs, and cumulative compensation expense will be adjusted based on the fair value at the grant date.

The following is a summary of option activity under our share option plan for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 (excludes the impact of 416,667 performance based awards as no grant date has been established):

| | Number of Si Awards | hare Option | | Weighted-Average Exercise Price | | Weighted- Average Contractual Term | Aggregate Intrinsic Value | |
|-----------------------------------------|------------------------|--------------|-----------|------------------------------------|-----------|---------------------------------------------|---------------------------|----------------|
| | Time- | Performance- | - Market- | Time- | Performan | c M arket- | | (in |
| | Based | Based | Based | Based | Based | Based | (years) | (in thousands) |
| | Awards | Awards | Awards | Awards | Awards | Awards | | uiousanus) |
| Outstanding as of January 1, 2015 | 6,079,881 | 1,457,314 | _ | \$29.92 | \$ 19.00 | \$— | 7.61 | \$ 142,831 |
| Granted | 5,070,000 | | 208,333 | 56.62 | | 59.43 | | |
| Exercised | (2,090,746) | (493,009) | | 27.34 | 19.00 | | | |
| Forfeited and cancelled | (1,165,874) | (477,611) | _ | 34.18 | 19.00 | _ | | |
| Outstanding as of September 30, 2015 | 7,893,261 | 486,694 | 208,333 | \$47.12 | \$ 19.00 | \$59.43 | 8.80 | \$ 101,781 |

The total intrinsic value of options exercised during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 was \$14.6 million and \$64.1 million, respectively, and total cash received by the Company from options exercised was \$11.5 million and \$66.5 million for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015, respectively. Share-based compensation expense for the three months ended September 30, 2015 was \$13.7 million and for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 was \$27.8 million, which includes \$8.2 million related to the acceleration of certain equity awards of the former President and Chief Executive Officer, and was recorded in marketing, general and administrative expense.

Restricted Ordinary Share Awards

The following is a summary of restricted ordinary share activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2015:

| | Number of Time-Based Awards | A D | eighted- verage Grant ate Fair alue | Number of Performance- Based Awards | A ^x | eighted- verage Grant ate Fair alue |
|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|--------|----------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------|----------------|----------------------------------------------|
| Non-vested as of January 1, 2015 | 196,644 | \$ | 3.43 | 1,208,608 | \$ | 3.37 |
| Granted | 5,165 | | 47.56 | _ | | |
| Vested | (81,581 |) | 5.74 | (620,739 |) | 3.92 |
| Forfeited or Expired | (74,980 |) | 2.67 | (587,869 |) | 2.79 |

Restricted Share Units

On August 4, 2015, we entered into an amendment to the employment agreement with our President and Chief Executive Officer pursuant to which we awarded 150,000 time-based restricted share unit awards, 100,000 performance-based restricted share unit awards and 50,000 market-based restricted share unit awards. The time-based restricted share unit awards vest equally on June 30, 2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019, respectively. The performance-based and market-based restricted share unit awards vest upon the achievement of certain performance and market-related metrics.

The performance-based awards are subject to performance conditions such that the number of awards that ultimately vest depends on the adjusted earnings per share ("Adjusted EPS") and adjusted return on invested capital ("Adjusted ROIC") achieved by the Company during the performance period compared to targets established at the award date. Because the terms of the performance-based awards provide discretion to make certain adjustments to the performance calculation, the service inception date of these awards precedes the grant date. Accordingly, the Company recognizes compensation expense beginning on the service inception date and remeasures the fair value of the awards until a grant date occurs. The estimate of the awards' fair value will be fixed in the period in which the grant date occurs, and cumulative compensation expense will be adjusted based on the fair value at the grant date.

The following is a summary of restricted share unit activity for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 (excludes the impact of 100,000 performance-based awards as no grant date was established):

| | Number of Time-Based Awards | Weighted- Average Grant Date Fair Value | Number of Market-Based Awards | Weighted- Average Grant Date Fair Value |
|----------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------|
| Non-vested as of January 1, 2015 | | | | |
| Granted | 150,000 | \$ 59.43 | 50,000 | \$ 59.43 |
| Vested | _ | _ | _ | |
| Forfeited or Expired | | | | |
| Non-vested and expected to vest as of September 30, 2015 | 150,000 | \$ 59.43 | 50,000 | \$ 59.43 |

Other Employee Matters

On January 8, 2015, Kevin M. Sheehan resigned as President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, together with all of his positions and offices with the Company and its subsidiaries or affiliates, effective immediately. In connection with Mr. Sheehan's resignation from the Company, Mr. Sheehan and the Company entered into a Separation Agreement and Release (the "Separation Agreement"). The Separation Agreement sets forth the terms of Mr. Sheehan's resignation from the Company, including, among other things, a general release of claims in favor of the Company and certain non-competition, non-solicitation, confidentiality and cooperation undertakings. The Separation Agreement also provides that Mr. Sheehan will receive (i) all of his accrued and unpaid base salary (and accrued and unpaid vacation time) through January 8, 2015 (the "Effective Date"), (ii) his previously approved bonus payment for fiscal year 2014 of \$1,627,500, (iii) a one-time cash separation payment in an amount equal to his base salary and target bonus and (iv) vesting of a portion of his outstanding unvested equity-based awards as of the Effective Date, and all remaining unvested equity-based awards shall immediately terminate, expire and be forfeited as of the Effective Date. This resulted in a total severance expense of \$13.4 million of which \$8.2 million was due to the acceleration of the equity-based awards which was recorded in marketing, general and administrative expense in January 2015.

Frank J. Del Rio was appointed President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company as of January 8, 2015.

10. Commitments and Contingencies

Ship Construction Contracts

Norwegian Escape was delivered in October 2015. We have three other Breakaway Plus Class Ships on order with Meyer Werft shipyard for delivery in the spring of 2017, spring of 2018 and fall of 2019. These ships will be the largest in our fleet, reaching approximately 164,600 Gross Tons and approximately 4,000 Berths each. The combined contract price of these three ships is approximately €2.5 billion, or \$2.8 billion based on the euro/U.S. dollar exchange rate as of September 30, 2015. We have export credit financing in place that provides financing for 80% of their contract prices. We also have a contract with Fincantieri shipyard to build a luxury cruise ship to be named Seven Seas Explorer. The contract price of the ship is approximately €367.2 million, or approximately \$410.4 million based on the euro/U.S. dollar exchange rate as of September 30, 2015. We have export credit financing in place that provides financing for 80% of the ship's contract price. Seven Seas Explorer is expected to be delivered in the summer of 2016.

In connection with the contracts to build these ships, we do not anticipate any contractual breaches or cancellation to occur. However, if any would occur, it could result in, among other things, the forfeiture of prior deposits or payments made by us, subject to certain refund guarantees, and potential claims and impairment losses which may materially impact our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Litigation

In 2015, the Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation issued Notices of Violations to major cruise lines that operated in the state of Alaska, including Norwegian, for alleged violations of the Alaska Marine Vessel Visible Emission Standards that occurred over the last several years. We are cooperating with the Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation and conducting our own internal investigation into these matters. However, we do not believe the ultimate outcome will have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

In the normal course of our business, various claims and lawsuits have been filed or are pending against us. Most of these claims and lawsuits are covered by insurance and, accordingly, the maximum amount of our liability is typically limited to our deductible amount.

Nonetheless, the ultimate outcome of these claims and lawsuits that are not covered by insurance cannot be determined at this time. We have evaluated our overall exposure with respect to all of our threatened and pending litigation and, to the extent required, we have accrued amounts for all estimable probable losses associated with our deemed exposure. We are currently unable to estimate any other potential contingent losses beyond those accrued, as discovery is not complete nor is adequate information available to estimate such range of loss or potential recovery. We intend to vigorously defend our legal position on all claims and, to the extent necessary, seek recovery.

11. Restructuring Costs

Due to the Acquisition of Prestige, a number of employee positions were consolidated. As of September 30, 2015, we had an accrued expense balance of \$3.1 million for restructuring costs for severance and other employee-related costs. An additional expense of \$11.6 million was recorded for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and is included in marketing, general and administrative expense.

The following table summarizes changes in the accrual for restructuring costs (in thousands):

| | Restructuring costs | | | | | |
|--------------------------------------------------|---------------------|---|--|--|--|--|
| Accrued expense balance as of December 31, 2014 | \$ (7,956 |) | | | | |
| Amounts paid | 16,418 | | | | | |
| Additional accrued expense | (11,568 |) | | | | |
| Accrued expense balance as of September 30, 2015 | \$ (3,106 |) | | | | |

12. Supplemental Cash Flow Information

For the nine months ended September 30, 2015, we had non-cash investing activities in connection with capital leases of \$28.5 million and capital expenditures of \$6.5 million.

13. Revision to the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows

During the three months ended September 30, 2015, we determined that for the three months ended March 31, 2015 and six months ended June 30, 2015, cash payments related to property and equipment were reported as a decrease in cash flows from operating activities related to the change in accrued expenses and other liabilities and prepaid and other assets when it should have been reported as a decrease in cash flows from investing activities related to additions to property and equipment. The Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2015 and six months ended June 30, 2015 will be revised in future Form 10-Q filings, to increase cash from operating activities related to the change in accrued expenses and other liabilities and prepaid and other assets and increase in

investing cash outflow from additions to property and equipment by \$14.6 million and 18.5 million, respectively. We have determined that the revision is not material to our consolidated financial statements individually and in the aggregate.

During the three months ended June 30, 2015, we determined that for the year ended December 31, 2014, non-cash transactions related to the financing of one of our ships was reported as cash used for additions to property and equipment and cash provided by proceeds from long-term debt. The Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows, for the year ended December 31, 2014, will be revised in our Form 10-K for the year ending December 31, 2015, by decreasing cash used for additions to property and equipment and cash provided by proceeds from long-term debt by \$82.0 million. We have determined that the revision is not material to our consolidated financial statements.

14.

Subsequent Event

Norwegian Escape was delivered in October 2015. This ship is approximately 164,600 Gross Tons with approximately 4,200 Berths.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Cautionary Statement Concerning Forward-Looking Statements

Certain statements in this report constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of the U.S. federal securities laws intended to qualify for the safe harbor from liability established by the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. All statements other than statements of historical facts contained, or incorporated by reference, in this report, including, without limitation, those regarding our business strategy, financial position, results of operations, plans, prospects and objectives of management for future operations (including development plans and objectives relating to our activities), are forward-looking statements. Many, but not all, of these statements can be found by looking for words like "expect," "anticipate," "goal," "project," "plan," "believe," "seek," "will," "may," "forecast," "intend" and "future" and similar words. Forward-looking statements do not guarantee future performance and may involve risks, uncertainties and other factors which could cause our actual results, performance or achievements to differ materially from the future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied in those forward-looking statements. Examples of these risks, uncertainties and other factors include, but are not limited to:

- the effects of costs incurred in connection with the Acquisition of Prestige;
- the ability to realize, or delays in realizing, the anticipated benefits of the Acquisition of Prestige;
 - the assumption of certain potential liabilities relating to Prestige's business;
- · the diversion of management's attention away from operations as a result of the integration of Prestige's business;
- the effect that the Acquisition of Prestige may have on employee relations and on our ability to retain key personnel;

the adverse impact of general economic conditions and related factors, such as fluctuating or increasing levels of unemployment, underemployment and the volatility of fuel prices, declines in the securities and real estate markets, and perceptions of these conditions that decrease the level of disposable income of consumers or consumer confidence;

the risks associated with operating internationally, including changes in interest rates and/or foreign currency exchange rates;

changes in fuel prices and/or other cruise operating costs;

| | | strategies; |
|--|--|-------------|
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |

• our efforts to expand and impact from expanding our business into new markets;

our substantial indebtedness, including the ability to raise additional capital to fund our operations, and to generate the necessary amount of cash to service our existing debt;

· restrictions in the agreements governing our indebtedness that limit our flexibility in operating our business;

the significant portion of our assets pledged as collateral under our existing debt agreements and the ability of our creditors to accelerate the repayment of our indebtedness;

our ability to incur significantly more debt despite our substantial existing indebtedness;

the impact of volatility and disruptions in the global credit and financial markets, which may adversely affect our ability to borrow and could increase our counterparty credit risks, including those under our credit facilities, derivatives, contingent obligations, insurance contracts and new ship progress payment guarantees;

adverse events impacting the security of travel, such as terrorist acts, acts of piracy, armed conflict and threats thereof and other international events;

the impact of the spread of epidemics and viral outbreaks;

• the impact of any future changes relating to how external distribution channels sell and market our cruises;

Table of Contents

• the impact of any adverse findings from our assessment of internal controls;

·our reliance on third parties to provide hotel management services to certain of our ships and certain other services;

- the impact of delays in our shipbuilding program and ship repairs, maintenance and refurbishments;
- · the impact of any future increases in the price of, or major changes or reduction in, commercial airline services;
 - · the impact of seasonal variations in passenger fare rates and occupancy levels at different times of the year;
 - the effect of adverse incidents involving cruise ships and our ability to obtain adequate insurance coverage;
- ·the impact of any breaches in data security or other disturbances to our information technology and other networks;
 - our ability to keep pace with developments in technology;

the impact of amendments to our collective bargaining agreements for crew members and other employee relation issues:

- the continued availability of attractive port destinations;
- the impact of pending or threatened litigation, investigations and enforcement actions;
- changes involving the tax and environmental regulatory regimes in which we operate;
 - the significant percentage of ordinary shares held by our Sponsors; and

other factors set forth under "Risk Factors" in our most recently filed Annual Report on Form 10-K and "Item 1A Risk Factors" in this report.

The above examples are not exhaustive and new risks emerge from time to time. Our forward-looking statements are based on our current beliefs, assumptions, expectations, estimates and projections regarding our present and future business strategies and the environment in which we will operate in the future. These forward-looking statements speak only as of the date made. We expressly disclaim any obligation or undertaking to release publicly any updates

or revisions to any forward-looking statement contained herein to reflect any change in our expectations with regard thereto or any change of events, conditions or circumstances on which any such statement was based, except as required by law.

The interim consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2014, which are included in our most recently filed Annual Report on Form 10-K.

Terminology

This report includes certain non-GAAP financial measures, such as Net Revenue, Net Yield, Net Cruise Cost, Adjusted Net Yield, Adjusted Net Revenue, Adjusted Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income and Adjusted EPS. Definitions of these non-GAAP financial measures are included below. For further information about our non-GAAP financial measures including detailed adjustments made in calculating our non-GAAP financial measures and a reconciliation to the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure, we refer you to "Results of Operations" below. Unless otherwise indicated in this report, the following terms have the meanings set forth below:

- Acquisition of Prestige. In November 2014, pursuant to the Merger Agreement, we acquired Prestige in a cash and stock transaction for total consideration of \$3.025 billion, including the assumption of debt. The acquisition consideration is subject to an additional cash payment of up to \$50.0 million upon achievement of certain 2015 revenue milestones.
- Adjusted EBITDA. EBITDA adjusted for other income (expense) and other supplemental adjustments.
- Adjusted EPS. Adjusted Net Income divided by the number of diluted weighted-average shares.
- Adjusted Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel. Net Cruise Cost less fuel expense adjusted for supplemental adjustments.
- Adjusted Net Income. Net income adjusted for supplemental adjustments.

Table of Contents

| • Adjusted Net Revenue. Net Revenue adjusted for supplemental adjustments. |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| • Adjusted Net Yield. Net Yield adjusted for supplemental adjustments. |
| • <i>Berths</i> . Double occupancy capacity per stateroom (single occupancy per studio stateroom) even though many staterooms can accommodate three or more passengers. |
| • Breakaway Class Ships. Norwegian Breakaway and Norwegian Getaway. |
| • Breakaway Plus Class Ships. The next generation of ships which are similar in design and innovation to Breakaway Class Ships. |
| • Breakaway Two Credit Facility. €529.8 million Breakaway Two Credit Agreement, dated as of November 18, 2010, by and among Breakaway Two, Ltd. and a syndicate of international banks and related Guarantee by NCL Corporation Ltd., as amended. |
| • Business Enhancement Capital Expenditures. Capital expenditures other than those related to new ship construction and ROI Capital Expenditures. |
| • Capacity Days. Available Berths multiplied by the number of cruise days for the period. |
| • <i>Charter</i> . The hire of a ship for a specified period of time whereby no crew or provisions are provided by the Company. |
| • Constant Currency. A calculation whereby foreign currency-denominated revenue and expenses in a period are converted at the U.S. dollar exchange rate of a comparable period in order to eliminate the effects of the foreign exchange fluctuations. |

| • <i>Dry-dock</i> . A process whereby a ship is positioned in a large basin where all of the fresh/sea water is pumped out in order to carry out cleaning and repairs of those parts of a ship which are below the water line. |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| • <i>Gross Tons</i> . A unit of enclosed passenger space on a cruise ship, such that one gross ton = 100 cubic feet or 2.831 cubic meters. |
| • EBITDA. Earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization. |
| • EPS. Earnings per share. |
| • GAAP. Generally accepted accounting principles in the U.S. |
| • Gross Cruise Cost. The sum of total cruise operating expense and marketing, general and administrative expense. |
| • Gross Yield. Total revenue per Capacity Day. |
| • <i>IPO</i> . The initial public offering of 27,058,824 ordinary shares, par value \$.001 per share, of NCLH, which was consummated on January 24, 2013. |
| • Management NCL Corporation Units. NCLC's previously outstanding profits interests issued to management (or former management) of NCLC which were converted into units in NCLC in connection with the Corporate Reorganization. |
| • <i>Merger Agreement</i> . Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of September 2, 2014, by and among Prestige, NCLH Portland Merger Sub, Inc. and Apollo Management, L.P., as amended, for the Acquisition of Prestige. |
| • Net Cruise Cost. Gross Cruise Cost less commissions, transportation and other expense and onboard and other expense. |

- Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel. Net Cruise Cost less fuel expense.
- Net Revenue. Total revenue less commissions, transportation and other expense and onboard and other expense.
- Net Yield. Net Revenue per Capacity Day.

Table of Contents

- Occupancy Percentage. The ratio of Passenger Cruise Days to Capacity Days. A percentage in excess of 100% indicates that three or more passengers occupied some staterooms.
- Passenger Cruise Days. The number of passengers carried for the period, multiplied by the number of days in their respective cruises.
- Revolving Loan Facility. \$625.0 million senior secured revolving credit facility maturing on May 24, 2018.
- Secondary Equity Offering(s). Secondary public offering(s) of NCLH's ordinary shares in August 2015, May 2015, March 2015, March 2014, December 2013 and August 2013.
- Selling Shareholders. Apollo Holders, Star NCLC and the TPG Viking Funds.
- Shipboard Retirement Plan. An unfunded defined benefit pension plan for certain crew members which computes benefits based on years of service, subject to certain requirements.

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

We use certain non-GAAP financial measures, such as Net Revenue, Adjusted Net Revenue, Net Yield, Adjusted Net Yield, Net Cruise Cost, Adjusted Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel, Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Net Income and Adjusted EPS, to enable us to analyze our performance. See "Terminology" for the definitions of these non-GAAP financial measures. We utilize Net Revenue and Net Yield to manage our business on a day-to-day basis and believe that they are the most relevant measures of our revenue performance because they reflect the revenue earned by us net of significant variable costs. In measuring our ability to control costs in a manner that positively impacts net income, we believe changes in Net Cruise Cost and Adjusted Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel to be the most relevant indicators of our performance.

As our business includes the sourcing of passengers and deployment of vessels outside of North America, a portion of our revenue and expenses are denominated in foreign currencies, particularly British pound, Canadian dollar, euro and Australian dollar which are subject to fluctuations in currency exchange rates versus our reporting currency, the U.S. dollar. In order to monitor results excluding these fluctuations, we calculate certain non-GAAP measures on a Constant Currency basis whereby current period revenue and expenses denominated in foreign currencies are

converted to U.S. dollars using currency exchange rates of the comparable period. We believe that presenting these non-GAAP measures on both a reported and Constant Currency basis is useful in providing a more comprehensive view of trends in our business.

We believe that Adjusted EBITDA is appropriate as a supplemental financial measure as it is used by management to assess operating performance. We believe that Adjusted EBITDA is a useful measure in determining our performance as it reflects certain operating drivers of our business, such as sales growth, operating costs, marketing, general and administrative expense and other operating income and expense. Adjusted EBITDA is not a defined term under GAAP. Adjusted EBITDA is not intended to be a measure of liquidity or cash flows from operations or a measure comparable to net income as it does not take into account certain requirements such as capital expenditures and related depreciation, principal and interest payments and tax payments and it includes other supplemental adjustments.

In addition, Adjusted Net Revenue and Adjusted Net Yield, which excludes certain business combination accounting entries, are non-GAAP financial measures that we believe are useful as supplemental measures in evaluating the performance of our operating business and provide greater transparency into our results of operations. Adjusted Net Income and Adjusted EPS are non-GAAP financial measures that exclude certain amounts and are used to supplement GAAP net income and EPS. We use Adjusted Net Income and Adjusted EPS as key performance measures of our earnings performance. We believe that both management and investors benefit from referring to these non-GAAP financial measures in assessing our performance and when planning, forecasting and analyzing future periods. These non-GAAP financial measures also facilitate management's internal comparison to our historical performance. The amounts excluded in the presentation of these non-GAAP financial measures may vary from period to period; accordingly, our presentation of Adjusted Net Revenue, Adjusted Net Yield, Adjusted Net Income and Adjusted EPS may not be indicative of future adjustments or results.

You are encouraged to evaluate each adjustment used in calculating our non-GAAP financial measures and the reasons we consider our non-GAAP financial measures appropriate for supplemental analysis. In evaluating our non-GAAP financial measures, you should be aware that in the future we may incur expenses similar to the adjustments in our presentation. Our non-GAAP financial measures have limitations as analytical tools, and you should not consider these measures in isolation or as a substitute for analysis of our results as reported under GAAP. Our presentation of our non-GAAP financial measures should not be construed as an inference that our future results will be unaffected by unusual or non-recurring items. Our non-GAAP financial measures may not be comparable to

other companies. Please see a historical reconciliation of these measures to the most comparable GAAP measure presented in our consolidated financial statements below in the "Results of Operations" section.

Financial Presentation

Revenue from our cruise and cruise-related activities are categorized by us as "passenger ticket revenue" and "onboard and other revenue." Passenger ticket revenue and onboard and other revenue vary according to product offering, the size of the ship in operation, the length of cruises operated and the markets in which the ship operates. Our revenue is seasonal based on demand for cruises, which has historically been strongest during the summer months.

Passenger ticket revenue primarily consists of revenue for accommodations, meals in certain restaurants on the ship, certain onboard entertainment, and includes revenue for service charges and air and land transportation to and from the ship to the extent guests purchase these items from us. Onboard and other revenue primarily consists of revenue from gaming, beverage sales, shore excursions, specialty dining, retail sales, spa services, photo services as well as certain Charter revenue. We record onboard revenue from onboard activities we perform directly or that are performed by independent concessionaires, from which we receive a share of their revenue.

Our cruise operating expense is classified as follows:

Commissions, transportation and other primarily consists of direct costs associated with passenger ticket revenue. These costs include travel agent commissions, air and land transportation expenses, related credit card fees, costs associated with service charges, certain port expenses and the costs associated with shore excursions and hotel accommodations included as part of the overall cruise purchase price.

Onboard and other primarily consists of direct costs that are incurred in connection with onboard and other revenue. These include costs incurred in connection with gaming, beverage sales and shore excursions.

Payroll and related consists of the cost of wages and benefits for shipboard employees and costs for a third party that provides crew and other hotel services for certain of our ships.

- Fuel includes fuel costs, the impact of certain fuel hedges and fuel delivery costs.
 - Food consists of food costs for passengers and crew on certain of our ships.

• Other consists of repairs and maintenance (including Dry-dock costs), ship insurance and other ship expenses.

Critical Accounting Policies

For a discussion of our critical accounting policies and estimates, see "Critical Accounting Policies" included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 under the caption "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations." We have made no significant changes to our critical accounting policies and estimates from those described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014.

Quarterly Overview

For the third quarter of 2015, on a GAAP basis, net income and diluted earnings per share were \$251.8 million and \$1.09, respectively. We reported Adjusted Net Income of \$311.1 million and Adjusted EPS of \$1.35, which excludes \$17.0 million of expenses related to non-cash compensation, \$0.4 million related to Secondary Equity Offering expenses, \$1.4 million of severance costs, \$6.1 million of expenses related to the Acquisition of Prestige, \$3.0 million of a deferred revenue adjustment, \$20.9 million related to the amortization of intangible assets, \$3.8 million related to derivative expense and \$6.8 million related to contract termination expenses.

In August 2015, the Selling Shareholders sold 20,000,000 ordinary shares of NCLH in a Secondary Equity Offering. We did not receive any proceeds from this offering.

Norwegian Escape was delivered in October 2015. This ship is approximately 164,600 Gross Tons with approximately 4,200 Berths.

Three months ended September 30, 2015 ("2015") compared to the three months ended September 30, 2014 ("2014")

Total revenue increased 41.7% to \$1.3 billion in 2015 compared to \$0.9 billion in 2014. Net Revenue in 2015 increased 40.4% to \$975.2 million from \$694.4 million in 2014 due to an increase in Capacity Days of 17.6% and an increase in Net Yield of 19.4%. The increase in Capacity Days was primarily due to the Acquisition of Prestige.

Operating income was \$306.8 million in 2015 compared to \$234.8 million in 2014 and Adjusted EBITDA improved 37.1% for the same period (we refer you to our "Results of Operations" below for a calculation of Adjusted EBITDA).

Results of Operations

The following table sets forth operating data as a percentage of total revenue:

| | Three Months Ended September 30, 2015 2014 | | | l | Nine Months Ended September 30, 2015 2014 | | | d |
|---------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|----|-------|----|-------------------------------------------------|----|-------|----|
| Revenue | -2 0 | ~ | | ~ | | ~ | 60.6 | ~ |
| Passenger ticket | 73.8 | % | 71.7 | % | 72.7 | % | 69.6 | % |
| Onboard and other | 26.2 | % | 28.3 | % | 27.3 | % | 30.4 | % |
| Total revenue | 100.0 | % | 100.0 | % | 100.0 | % | 100.0 | % |
| Cruise operating expense | | | | | | | | |
| Commissions, transportation and other | 17.6 | % | 15.8 | % | 17.8 | % | 16.0 | % |
| Onboard and other | 6.6 | % | 7.7 | % | 6.4 | % | 7.4 | % |
| Payroll and related | 13.3 | % | 12.8 | % | 14.8 | % | 13.8 | % |
| Fuel | 6.9 | % | 8.8 | % | 8.1 | % | 10.1 | % |
| Food | 3.6 | % | 4.9 | % | 4.0 | % | 5.4 | % |
| Other | 7.9 | % | 6.4 | % | 9.3 | % | 8.4 | % |
| Total cruise operating expense | 55.9 | % | 56.4 | % | 60.4 | % | 61.1 | % |
| Other operating expense | | | | | | | | |
| Marketing, general and administrative | 11.7 | % | 10.7 | % | 12.4 | % | 11.3 | % |
| Depreciation and amortization | 8.5 | % | 7.0 | % | 9.5 | % | 8.1 | % |
| Total other operating expense | 20.2 | % | 17.7 | % | 21.9 | % | 19.4 | % |
| Operating income | 23.9 | % | 25.9 | % | 17.7 | % | 19.5 | % |
| Non-operating income (expense) | | | | | | | | |
| Interest expense, net | (3.9 |)% | (3.6 |)% | (4.6 |)% | (4.1 |)% |
| Other income (expense) | (0.1 |)% | 0.4 | % | (1.1 |)% | 0.2 | % |
| Total non-operating income (expense) | (4.0 |)% | (3.2 |)% | (5.7 |)% | (3.9 |)% |

| Net income before income taxes | 19.9 | % | 22.7 | % | 12.0 | % | 15.6 | % |
|----------------------------------------------------------------|------|----|-------|----|-------|----|------|---|
| Income tax benefit (expense) | (0.3 |)% | (0.3) |)% | (0.2) |)% | 0.2 | % |
| Net income | 19.6 | % | 22.4 | % | 11.8 | % | 15.8 | % |
| Net income attributable to non-controlling interest | | % | 0.2 | % | | % | 0.2 | % |
| Net income attributable to Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. | 19.6 | % | 22.2 | % | 11.8 | % | 15.6 | % |

The following table sets forth selected statistical information:

| | Three Months | s Ended | Nine Months Ended | | | | |
|-----------------------|--------------|-----------|-------------------|------------|--|--|--|
| | September 30 |), | September 30, | | | | |
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 | | | |
| Passengers carried | 574,011 | 518,394 | 1,615,213 | 1,456,394 | | | |
| Passenger Cruise Days | 4,208,605 | 3,609,294 | 11,925,493 | 10,079,345 | | | |
| Capacity Days | 3,696,549 | 3,143,592 | 10,887,160 | 9,113,991 | | | |
| Occupancy Percentage | 113.9 % | 114.8 % | 109.5 % | 110.6 % | | | |

Net Revenue, Adjusted Net Revenue, Gross Yield, Net Yield and Adjusted Net Yield were calculated as follows (in thousands, except Capacity Days and Yield data):

| | Three Months Ended September 30, | | | Nine Months September 30 | | |
|-----------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|-------------|------------------|-----------------------------|-------------|-------------------|
| | 2015 | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2015 | 2014 |
| | 2015 | Constant | 2014 | 2015 | Constant | 2014 |
| 5 | \$0.40.050 | Currency | 4.650.222 | Φ 2 40 € 5 22 | Currency | ф1 сол сол |
| Passenger ticket revenue | \$948,059 | \$979,036 | \$650,323 | \$2,406,533 | \$2,457,524 | \$1,627,684 |
| Onboard and other revenue | 336,851 | 336,851 | 256,694 | 901,992 | 901,544 | 709,288 |
| Total revenue | 1,284,910 | 1,315,887 | 907,017 | 3,308,525 | 3,359,068 | 2,336,972 |
| Less: | | | | | | |
| Commissions, transportation and other expense | 225,586 | 232,954 | 143,194 | 589,851 | 596,886 | 374,716 |
| Onboard and other expense | 84,171 | 84,171 | 69,389 | 210,701 | 210,251 | 172,780 |
| Net Revenue | 975,153 | 998,762 | 694,434 | 2,507,973 | 2,551,931 | 1,789,476 |
| Non-GAAP Adjustment: | | | | | | |
| Deferred revenue (1) | 3,026 | 3,026 | | 31,514 | 31,514 | _ |
| Adjusted Net Revenue | \$978,179 | \$1,001,788 | \$694,434 | \$2,539,487 | \$2,583,445 | \$1,789,476 |
| Capacity Days | 3,696,549 | 3,696,549 | 3,143,592 | 10,887,160 | 10,887,160 | 9,113,991 |
| Gross Yield | \$347.60 | \$355.98 | \$288.53 | \$303.89 | \$308.53 | \$256.42 |
| Net Yield | \$263.80 | \$270.19 | \$220.90 | \$230.36 | \$234.40 | \$196.34 |
| Adjusted Net Yield | \$264.62 | \$271.01 | \$220.90 | \$233.26 | \$237.29 | \$196.34 |

⁽¹⁾ Reflects deferred revenue fair value adjustments related to the Acquisition of Prestige that were made pursuant to business combination accounting rules.

Gross Cruise Cost, Net Cruise Cost, Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel and Adjusted Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel were calculated as follows (in thousands, except Capacity Days and per Capacity Day data):

| | Three Months Ended September 30, | | | Nine Months Ended September 30, | | | |
|-----------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|----------------------|-----------|------------------------------------|----------------------|-------------|--|
| | • | 2015 | | • | 2015 | | |
| | 2015 | Constant Currency | 2014 | 2015 | Constant Currency | 2014 | |
| Total cruise operating expense | \$717,722 | \$729,349 | \$511,298 | \$1,997,701 | \$2,010,801 | \$1,428,004 | |
| Marketing, general and administrative expense | 150,558 | 151,846 | 97,111 | 411,879 | 415,898 | 263,584 | |
| Gross Cruise Cost | 868,280 | 881,195 | 608,409 | 2,409,580 | 2,426,699 | 1,691,588 | |
| Less: | | | | | | | |
| Commissions, transportation and other expense | 225,586 | 232,954 | 143,194 | 589,851 | 596,886 | 374,716 | |

Edgar Filing: Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. - Form 10-Q

| Onboard and other expense Net Cruise Cost Less: Fuel expense Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel Less Non-GAAP Adjustments: | 84,171 558,523 88,829 469,694 | 84,171 564,070 88,829 475,241 | 69,389 395,826 79,881 315,945 | 210,701 1,609,028 267,784 1,341,244 | 210,251 1,619,562 267,784 1,351,778 | 172,780 1,144,092 236,753 907,339 |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------|
| Non-cash deferred compensation (1) | 3,277 | 3,277 | 2,535 | 5,759 | 5,759 | 5,144 |
| Non-cash share-based compensation (2) | 13,691 | 13,691 | 4,473 | 27,857 | 27,857 | 9,552 |
| Secondary Equity Offering expenses (3) | 362 | 362 | _ | 1,384 | 1,384 | 2,075 |
| Severance payments and other fees (4) | 1,369 | 1,369 | _ | 15,045 | 15,045 | _ |
| Management NCL Corporation Units exchange expenses (5) | _ | _ | _ | 624 | 624 | _ |
| Acquisition of Prestige expenses (6) | 6,098 | 6,098 | 20,268 | 17,389 | 17,389 | 20,268 |
| Contingent consideration adjustment (7) | _ | _ | _ | (43,400) | (43,400) | _ |
| Contract termination expenses (8) Other (9) | 3,319 | 3,319 | 810 | 3,319 | 3,319 | |
| Adjusted Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel | \$441,578 | \$447,125 | \$287,859 | \$1,313,267 | \$1,323,801 | \$867,357 |
| Capacity Days | 3,696,549 | 3,696,549 | 3,143,592 | 10,887,160 | 10,887,160 | 9,113,991 |
| Gross Cruise Cost per Capacity Day | \$234.89 | \$238.38 | \$193.54 | \$221.32 | \$222.90 | \$185.60 |
| Net Cruise Cost per Capacity Day | \$151.09 | \$152.59 | \$125.92 | \$147.79 | \$148.76 | \$125.53 |
| Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel per Capacity Day | \$127.06 | \$128.56 | \$100.50 | \$123.20 | \$124.16 | \$99.55 |
| Adjusted Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel per Capacity Day | \$119.46 | \$120.96 | \$91.57 | \$120.63 | \$121.59 | \$95.17 |

- (1) Non-cash deferred compensation expenses related to the crew pension plan, which are included in payroll and related expense.
- Non-cash share-based compensation expenses related to equity awards, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (3) Expenses related to the Secondary Equity Offerings, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (4) Severance payments and other expenses related to restructuring costs and other severance arrangements, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (5) Expenses related to the exchange of Management NCL Corporation Units for ordinary shares, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (6) Expenses related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (7) Contingent consideration fair value adjustment related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which is included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- Contract termination expenses related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which are included in other cruise operating expense.
- (9) Expenses primarily related to the Corporate Reorganization and the settlement of a 2007 breach of contract claim, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.

Adjusted Net Income and Adjusted EPS were calculated as follows (in thousands, except share and per share data):

| | Three Mont | chs Ended | Nine Month | ns Ended | |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|------------------|-------------------|------------------|---|
| | September 3 | 30, 2014 | September 3 | 30, 2014 | |
| Net income attributable to Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. | \$251,787 | \$201,078 | \$388,825 | \$363,961 | |
| Net income attributable to non-controlling interest Net income | | 2,200 203,278 | — 388,825 | 4,288 368,249 | |
| Non-GAAP Adjustments: Non-cash deferred compensation (1) | 3,277 | 2,535 | 5,759 | 5,144 | |
| Non-cash share-based compensation (2) Secondary Equity Offerings' expenses (3) | 13,691 362 | 4,473 | 28,030 1,384 | 9,552 2,075 | |
| Tax benefit (4) | | 870 | | (5,304 |) |
| Severance payments and other fees (5) Management NCL Corporation Units exchange expenses (6) | 1,369 — | _ | 15,045 624 | _ | |
| Acquisition of Prestige expenses (7) | 6,098 | 20,268 | 17,389 | 20,268 | |
| Deferred revenue (8) | 3,026 | _ | 31,514 | | |
| Amortization of intangible assets (9) Contingent consideration adjustment (10) | 20,914 | <u> </u> | 59,973 (43,400 | _) _ | |
| Derivative loss (11) | 3,767 | | 33,370 | , — | |
| Contract termination expenses (12) | 6,848 | _ | 6,848 | | |
| Other (13) | | 810 | | 2,943 | |
| Adjusted Net Income | \$311,139 | \$232,234 | \$545,361 | \$402,927 | |

Edgar Filing: Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. - Form 10-Q

| Diluted weighted–average shares outstanding – Net income and Adjusted Net Income | 230,274,756 | 208,507,181 | 229,860,900 | 209,992,647 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|-------------|
| Diluted earnings per share | \$1.09 | \$0.97 | \$1.69 | \$1.75 |
| Adjusted EPS | \$1.35 | \$1.11 | \$2.37 | \$1.92 |

Non-cash deferred compensation expenses related to the crew pension plan, which are included in payroll and related expense.

Non-cash share-based compensation expenses related to equity awards, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.

Expenses related to the Secondary Equity Offerings, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.

- (4) Tax benefit of \$5.3 million from a change in estimate of tax provision associated with a change in our corporate entity structure, which is included in income tax benefit (expense).
- (5) Severance payments and other expenses related to restructuring costs and other severance arrangements, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (6) Expenses related to the exchange of Management NCL Corporation Units for ordinary shares, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (7) Expenses related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- Deferred revenue fair value adjustments related to the Acquisition of Prestige that were made pursuant to business combination accounting rules, which are primarily included in Net Revenue.
- (9) Amortization of intangible assets related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which are included in depreciation and amortization expense.
- Contingent consideration fair value adjustment related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which is included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
 - Losses of approximately \$(4.7) million related to certain fuel swap derivative hedge contracts and the fair value adjustment of \$1.2 million of a foreign exchange collar which does not receive hedge accounting treatment,
- (11) which are included in other income (expense) for the three months ended September 30, 2015. Losses of \$(18.6) million of a foreign exchange collar which does not receive hedge accounting treatment and losses of \$(14.7) million related to certain fuel swap derivative hedge contracts for the nine months ended September 30, 2015.
- Contract termination expenses related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which are included in other cruise operating expense and depreciation and amortization expense.
- (13) Expenses primarily related to the Corporate Reorganization and the settlement of a 2007 breach of contract claim, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.

EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA was calculated as follows (in thousands):

| | Three Months Ended | | Nine Months Ended | |
|----------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------|-----------|-------------------|-----------|
| | September 30, | | September 30, | |
| | 2015 | 2014 | 2015 | 2014 |
| Net income attributable to Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. | \$251,787 | \$201,078 | \$388,825 | \$363,961 |
| Interest expense, net | 49,784 | 32,284 | 153,219 | 95,316 |
| Income tax (benefit) expense | 3,528 | 2,502 | 6,931 | (3,761) |
| Depreciation and amortization expense | 109,798 | 63,786 | 314,381 | 188,885 |
| EBITDA | 414,897 | 299,650 | 863,356 | 644,401 |
| Net income attributable to non-controlling interest | | 2,200 | _ | 4,288 |
| Other (income) expense | 1,733 | (3,242) | 35,589 | (3,305) |
| Non-GAAP Adjustments: | | | | |
| Non-cash deferred compensation (1) | 3,277 | 2,535 | 5,759 | 5,144 |
| Non-cash share-based compensation (2) | 13,691 | 4,473 | 27,857 | 9,552 |
| Secondary Equity Offerings' expenses (3) | 362 | | 1,384 | 2,075 |
| Severance payments and other fees (4) | 1,369 | | 15,045 | |
| Management NCL Corporation Units exchange expenses (5) | | | 624 | |
| Acquisition of Prestige expenses (6) | 6,098 | 20,268 | 17,389 | 20,268 |
| Deferred revenue (7) | 3,026 | _ | 31,514 | |
| Contingent consideration adjustment (8) | | | (43,400) | |

| Contract termination expenses (9) | 3,319 | | 3,319 | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| Other (10) | | 810 | _ | 2,943 |
| Adjusted EBITDA | \$447,772 | \$326,694 | \$958,436 | \$685,366 |

- Non-cash deferred compensation expenses related to the crew pension plan, which are included in payroll and related expense.
- Non-cash share-based compensation expenses related to equity awards, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (3) Expenses related to the Secondary Equity Offerings, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- Severance payments and other expenses related to restructuring costs and other severance arrangements, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (5) Expenses related to the exchange of Management NCL Corporation Units for ordinary shares, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (6) Expenses related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (7) Deferred revenue fair value adjustments related to the Acquisition of Prestige that were made pursuant to business combination accounting rules, which are primarily included in Net Revenue.

Table of Contents

- (8) Contingent consideration fair value adjustment related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which is included in marketing, general and administrative expense.
- (9) Contract termination expenses related to the Acquisition of Prestige, which are included in other cruise operating expense.
- Expenses primarily related to the Corporate Reorganization and the settlement of a 2007 breach of contract claim, which are included in marketing, general and administrative expense.

Three months ended September 30, 2015 ("2015") compared to three months ended September 30, 2014 ("2014")

Revenue

Total revenue increased 41.7% to \$1.3 billion in 2015 compared to \$0.9 billion in 2014. Net Revenue in 2015 increased 40.4% to \$975.2 million from \$694.4 million in 2014 due to an increase in Capacity Days of 17.6% and an increase in Net Yield of 19.4%. The increase in Capacity Days was primarily due to the Acquisition of Prestige. The increase in Net Yield was primarily due to an increase in passenger ticket pricing and higher onboard and other revenue. Adjusted Net Revenue includes a deferred revenue fair value adjustment of \$3.0 million related to the Acquisition of Prestige. On a Constant Currency basis, Net Yield and Adjusted Net Yield increased 22.3% and 22.7%, respectively, in 2015 compared to 2014.

Expense

Total cruise operating expense increased 40.4% in 2015 compared to 2014 primarily due to the increase in Capacity Days as discussed above. Total other operating expense increased 61.8% in 2015 compared to 2014 primarily due to the amortization expense related to the Prestige intangible assets and depreciation expense related to the Prestige ships as well as an increase in marketing, general and administrative expenses primarily related to the Acquisition of Prestige. On a Capacity Day basis, Net Cruise Cost increased 20.0% (21.2% on a Constant Currency basis) due to certain crew related expenses and an increase in marketing, general and administrative expenses as discussed above. Adjusted Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel per Capacity Day increased 30.5% (32.1% on a Constant Currency basis) primarily due to the increase in expenses discussed above.

Interest expense, net increased to \$49.8 million in 2015 from \$32.3 million in 2014 primarily due to an increase in average debt outstanding in connection with the Acquisition of Prestige. Other income (expense) was an expense of \$1.7 million in 2015 compared to income of \$3.2 million in 2014 primarily related to the expense recorded from the dedesignation of certain fuel swap derivative hedge contracts and the ineffectiveness of settled fuel swaps in 2015. The expense was partially offset by income related to the fair value adjustment of a foreign exchange collar which does not receive hedge accounting treatment and foreign currency transaction gains.

In 2015, we had an income tax expense of \$3.5 million compared to \$2.5 million in 2014.

Nine months ended September 30, 2015 ("2015") compared to nine months ended September 30, 2014 ("2014")

Revenue

Total revenue increased 41.6% to \$3.3 billion in 2015 compared to \$2.3 billion in 2014. Net Revenue in 2015 increased 40.2% to \$2.5 billion from \$1.8 billion in 2014 due to an increase in Capacity Days of 19.5% and Net Yield of 17.3%. The increase in Capacity Days was primarily due to the Acquisition of Prestige and the operation of Norwegian Getaway for the entire nine months of 2015. The increase in Net Yield was primarily due to an increase in passenger ticket pricing and higher onboard and other revenue. Adjusted Net Revenue includes a deferred revenue fair value adjustment of \$31.5 million related to the Acquisition of Prestige. On a Constant Currency basis, Net Yield and Adjusted Net Yield increased 19.4% and 20.9%, respectively, in 2015 compared to 2014.

Expense

Total cruise operating expense increased 39.9% in 2015 compared to 2014 primarily due to the increase in Capacity Days as discussed above. Total other operating expense increased 60.5% in 2015 compared to 2014 primarily due to an increase in marketing, general and administrative expenses primarily related to the Acquisition of Prestige including certain restructuring and severance costs, as well as amortization expense related to the Prestige intangible assets and depreciation expense related to the Prestige ships. This was partially offset by the adjustment for the contingent consideration related to the Acquisition of Prestige. On a Capacity Day basis, Net Cruise Cost increased 17.7% (18.5% on a Constant Currency basis) due to an increase in marketing, general and administrative expenses as discussed above and certain crew related expenses partially offset by the decrease in fuel expense which was primarily the result of an 13.5% decrease in the average fuel price to \$550 per metric ton in 2015 from \$636 per metric ton in 2014. Adjusted Net Cruise Cost Excluding Fuel per Capacity Day increased 26.8% (27.8% on a Constant Currency basis) primarily due to the increase in expenses discussed above.

Table of Contents

Interest expense, net increased to \$153.2 million in 2015 from \$95.3 million in 2014 primarily due to an increase in average debt outstanding in connection with the Acquisition of Prestige. Other income (expense) was an expense of \$35.6 million in 2015 compared to income of \$3.3 million in 2014 primarily related to the expense from the dedesignation of certain fuel swap derivative hedge contracts and the ineffectiveness of settled fuel swaps in 2015. Also included in 2015 was the expense related to the fair value adjustment of a foreign exchange collar which does not receive hedge accounting treatment.

In 2015, we had an income tax expense of \$6.9 million. In 2014, we had an income tax benefit of \$3.8 million. During the fourth quarter of 2013, we completed the implementation of a global tax platform, which had a favorable impact on the amount of income subject to U.S. corporate tax. This favorable impact continued through calendar year 2014. In addition, during the first quarter of 2014, we received information which allowed us to elect a tax method to calculate deductible interest expense resulting in a tax benefit of \$11.1 million including a \$5.3 million non-recurring benefit that has been excluded from Adjusted Net Income and Adjusted EPS for the nine months ended September 30, 2014.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

General

As of September 30, 2015, our liquidity was \$855.2 million consisting of \$230.2 million in cash and cash equivalents and \$625.0 million, which is the full amount available under our Revolving Loan Facility. Our primary ongoing liquidity requirements are to finance working capital, capital expenditures and debt service.

As of September 30, 2015, we had a working capital deficit of \$2.0 billion. This deficit included \$1.1 billion of advance ticket sales, which represents the passenger ticket revenue we collect in advance of sailing dates, and accordingly, are substantially more like deferred revenue balances rather than actual current cash liabilities. Our business model, along with our Revolving Loan Facility, allows us to operate with a working capital deficit and still meet our operating, investing and financing needs.

We evaluate potential sources of additional liquidity, including the capital markets, in the ordinary course of business. We believe that prevailing market conditions, particularly in the debt capital markets, are generally favorable. We will continue to evaluate opportunities to increase our liquidity in the near term, taking into consideration our current and expected requirements, our assessment of prevailing market conditions and expectations regarding future conditions, and the contractual and other restrictions to which we are subject.

Sources and Uses of Cash

In this section, references to "2015" refer to the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and references to "2014" refer to the nine months ended September 30, 2014.

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$973.5 million in 2015 as compared to \$700.7 million in 2014. The change in net cash provided by operating activities included timing differences in cash receipts and payments relating to operating assets and liabilities with advance ticket sales of \$308.7 million in 2015 compared to \$85.6 million in 2014.

Net cash used in investing activities was \$331.6 million in 2015, primarily related to payments for our newbuild ships and ship improvements and shoreside projects. Net cash used in investing activities was \$864.8 million in 2014, primarily related to the payments for delivery of Norwegian Getaway as well as payments related to our Breakaway Plus Class Ships and other ship improvements and shoreside projects.

Net cash used in financing activities was \$496.6 million in 2015, primarily due to repayments of our Revolving Loan Facility and other loan facilities. Net cash provided by financing activities was \$163.5 million in 2014, primarily due to proceeds from the Breakaway Two Credit Facility and credit facilities related to our Breakaway Plus Class Ships partially offset by repayments of our Revolving Loan Facility and other borrowings.

Future Capital Commitments

Future capital commitments consist of contracted commitments, including ship construction contracts, and future expected capital expenditures necessary for operations. As of September 30, 2015, anticipated capital expenditures were \$0.9 billion for the remainder of 2015, and \$1.0 billion and \$1.1 billion for each of the years ending December 31, 2016 and 2017, respectively, of which we have export credit financing in place for the expenditures related to ship construction contracts of \$0.6 billion for the remainder of 2015, \$0.5 billion for 2016 and \$0.6 billion for 2017.

Norwegian Escape was delivered in October 2015. We have three other Breakaway Plus Class Ships on order with Meyer Werft shipyard for delivery in the spring of 2017, spring of 2018 and fall of 2019. These ships will be the largest in our fleet, reaching approximately 164,600 Gross Tons and approximately 4,000 Berths each. The combined contract price of these three ships is approximately €2.5 billion, or \$2.8 billion based on the euro/U.S. dollar exchange rate as of September 30, 2015. We have export credit financing in place that provides financing for 80% of their contract prices. We also have a contract with Fincantieri shipyard to build a luxury cruise ship to be named Seven Seas Explorer. The contract price of the ship is approximately €367.2 million, or approximately \$410.4 million based on the euro/U.S. dollar exchange rate as of September 30, 2015. We have export credit financing in place that provides financing for 80% of the ship's contract price. Seven Seas Explorer is expected to be delivered in the summer

of 2016.

Table of Contents

In connection with the contracts to build these ships, we do not anticipate any contractual breaches or cancellation to occur. However, if any would occur, it could result in, among other things, the forfeiture of prior deposits or payments made by us, subject to certain refund guarantees, and potential claims and impairment losses which may materially impact our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Capitalized interest for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 was \$9.1 million and \$24.2 million, respectively, and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2014 was \$5.5 million and \$14.7 million, respectively, primarily associated with the construction of our Breakaway Plus Class Ships.

Off-Balance Sheet Transactions

None.

Contractual Obligations

As of September 30, 2015, our contractual obligations, with initial or remaining terms in excess of one year, including interest payments on long-term debt obligations, were as follows (in thousands):

| | Total | Less than 1 year | 1-3 years | 3-5 years | More than 5 years |
|---------------------------------|--------------|---------------------|-------------|-------------|-------------------|
| Long-term debt (1) | \$5,683,741 | \$587,504 | \$2,156,897 | \$1,316,504 | \$1,622,836 |
| Due to Affiliate (2) | 38,923 | 38,923 | | | _ |
| Operating leases (3) | 147,672 | 11,980 | 24,870 | 25,199 | 85,623 |
| Ship construction contracts (4) | 3,821,206 | 1,276,121 | 1,716,126 | 828,959 | _ |
| Port facilities (5) | 199,218 | 18,703 | 53,279 | 43,657 | 83,579 |
| Interest (6) | 749,298 | 172,004 | 288,461 | 166,020 | 122,813 |
| Other (7) | 126,211 | 48,739 | 36,787 | 14,617 | 26,068 |
| Total | \$10,766,269 | \$2,153,974 | \$4,276,420 | \$2,394,956 | \$1,940,919 |

Net of unamortized original issue discount of \$0.8 million and includes premiums aggregating \$0.7 million. Also includes capital leases.

⁽²⁾ Primarily related to the purchase of Norwegian Sky.

⁽³⁾ Primarily for offices, motor vehicles and office equipment.

⁽⁴⁾ For our newbuild ships based on the euro/U.S. dollar exchange rate as of September 30, 2015. Export credit financing is in place from a syndicate of banks.

- (5) Primarily for our usage of certain port facilities.
- (6) Includes fixed and variable rates with LIBOR held constant as of September 30, 2015.
- (7) Future commitments for service, maintenance and other Business Enhancement Capital Expenditure contracts.

As of September 30, 2015, we had a liability for unrecognized tax benefits and an accrual for the payment of related interest and penalties totaling \$11.4 million. Due to the uncertainties related to these tax matters, we are unable to make a reasonably reliable estimate when cash settlement with a taxing authority will occur in relation to these liabilities.

Other

Certain of our service providers may require collateral in the normal course of our business. The amount of collateral may change based on certain terms and conditions.

As a routine part of our business, depending on market conditions, exchange rates, pricing and our strategy for growth, we regularly consider opportunities to enter into contracts for the building of additional ships. We may also consider the sale of ships, potential acquisitions and strategic alliances. If any of these were to occur, they may be financed through the incurrence of additional permitted indebtedness, through cash flows from operations, or through the issuance of debt, equity or equity-related securities.

Funding Sources

Our debt agreements contain covenants that, among other things, require us to maintain a minimum level of liquidity, as well as limit our net funded debt-to-capital ratio, maintain certain other ratios and restrict our ability to pay dividends. Our ships and substantially all other property and equipment are pledged as collateral for substantially all of our debt. We believe we were in compliance with these covenants as of September 30, 2015.

Table of Contents

We believe our cash on hand, expected future operating cash inflows, available borrowings under our Revolving Loan Facility and our ability to issue debt securities or raise equity, will be sufficient to fund operations, debt payment requirements, capital expenditures and maintain compliance with covenants under our debt agreements over the next twelve-month period. There is no assurance that cash flows from operations and additional financings will be available in the future to fund our future obligations.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

General

We are exposed to market risk attributable to changes in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and fuel prices. We attempt to minimize these risks through a combination of our normal operating and financing activities and through the use of derivatives. The financial impacts of these derivative instruments are primarily offset by corresponding changes in the underlying exposures being hedged. We achieve this by closely matching the amount, term and conditions of the derivatives with the underlying risk being hedged. We do not hold or issue derivatives for trading or other speculative purposes. Derivative positions are monitored using techniques including market valuations and sensitivity analyses.

Interest Rate Risk

As of September 30, 2015, we had interest rate swap agreements to mitigate our exposure to interest rate movements and to manage our interest expense. As of September 30, 2015, 61% of our debt was fixed and 39% was variable, which includes the effects of the interest rate swaps. The notional amount of outstanding debt associated with the interest rate swap agreements as of September 30, 2015 was \$1.1 billion. Based on our September 30, 2015 outstanding variable rate debt balance, a one percentage point increase in annual LIBOR interest rates would increase our annual interest expense by approximately \$24.1 million excluding the effects of capitalization of interest.

Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk

As of September 30, 2015, we had foreign currency derivatives to hedge the exposure to volatility in foreign currency exchange rates related to our ship construction contracts denominated in euros. These derivatives hedge the foreign currency exchange rate risk on a portion of the payments on our ship construction contracts and forecasted Dry-dock payments. The payments not hedged aggregate €2.1 billion, or \$2.3 billion based on the euro/U.S. dollar exchange rate as of September 30, 2015. We estimate that a 10% change in the euro as of September 30, 2015 would result in a

\$238.8 million change in the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency denominated remaining payments.

Fuel Price Risk

Our exposure to market risk for changes in fuel prices relates to the forecasted purchases of fuel on our ships. Fuel expense, as a percentage of our total cruise operating expense, was 12.4% and 15.6% for the three months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and 13.4% and 16.6% for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. We use fuel derivative agreements to mitigate the financial impact of fluctuations in fuel prices and as of September 30, 2015, we had hedged approximately 59%, 59%, 54%, 42% and 8% of our 2015, 2016, 2017, 2018 and 2019 projected metric tons of fuel purchases, respectively. We estimate that a 10% increase in our weighted-average fuel price would increase our anticipated remaining 2015 fuel expense by \$6.7 million. This increase would be partially offset by an increase in the fair value of our fuel swap agreements of \$2.5 million. Fair value of our derivative contracts is derived using valuation models that utilize the income valuation approach. These valuation models take into account the contract terms such as maturity, as well as other inputs such as fuel types, fuel curves, creditworthiness of the counterparty and the Company, as well as other data points.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management has evaluated, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of September 30, 2015. There are inherent limitations to the effectiveness of any system of disclosure controls and procedures, including the possibility of human error and the circumvention or overriding of the controls and procedures. Accordingly, even effective disclosure controls and procedures can only provide reasonable assurance of achieving their control objectives. Based upon our management's evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of September 30, 2015 to provide reasonable assurance that the information required to be disclosed by us in the reports we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the rules and forms of the Securities and Exchange

Table of Contents

Commission, and that it is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There have been no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the quarter ended September 30, 2015 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Limitations on the Effectiveness of Controls

It should be noted that any system of controls, however well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable, and not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the system will be met. In addition, the design of any control system is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events. Because of these and other inherent limitations of control systems, there is only the reasonable assurance that our controls will succeed in achieving their goals under all potential future conditions.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

In 2015, the Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation issued Notices of Violations to major cruise lines that operated in the state of Alaska, including Norwegian, for alleged violations of the Alaska Marine Vessel Visible Emission Standards that occurred over the last several years. We are cooperating with the Alaska Department of Environmental Conservation and conducting our own internal investigation into these matters. However, we do not believe the ultimate outcome will have a material impact on our financial condition, results of operations or cash flows.

In the normal course of our business, various claims and lawsuits have been filed or are pending against us. Most of these claims and lawsuits are covered by insurance and, accordingly, the maximum amount of our liability is typically limited to our deductible amount. Nonetheless, the ultimate outcome of these claims and lawsuits that are not covered by insurance cannot be determined at this time. We have evaluated our overall exposure with respect to all of our threatened and pending litigation and, to the extent required, we have accrued amounts for all estimable probable losses associated with our deemed exposure. We are currently unable to estimate any other potential contingent losses beyond those accrued, as discovery is not complete nor is adequate information available to estimate such range of loss or potential recovery. We intend to vigorously defend our legal position on all claims and, to the extent necessary, seek recovery.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

We refer you to our 2014 Annual Report on Form 10-K for a discussion of the risk factors that affect our business and financial results. We wish to caution the reader that the risk factors discussed in "*Item 1A. Risk Factors*" in our 2014 Annual Report on Form 10-K, and those described below and elsewhere in this report or other Securities and Exchange Commission filings, could cause future results to differ materially from those stated in any forward-looking statements.

Our hedging strategies may not be cost-effective or adequately protect us from increased costs related to changes in fuel prices.

In order to manage risks associated with the variable market prices of fuel, we routinely hedge a portion of our future fuel requirements. However, our hedging program may not be successful in mitigating higher fuel costs, and any price

protection provided may be limited due to market conditions, including choice of hedging instruments, breakdown of correlation between hedging instrument and market price of fuel and failure of hedge counterparties. To the extent that we use hedge contracts that have the potential to create an obligation to pay upon settlement if fuel prices decline significantly, such hedge contracts may limit our ability to benefit fully from lower fuel costs in the future. There can be no assurance that our hedging arrangements will be cost-effective, will provide any particular level of protection against rises in fuel prices or that our counterparties will be able to perform under our hedging arrangements. Additionally, deterioration in our financial condition could negatively affect our ability to enter into new hedge contracts in the future.

Despite our substantial indebtedness, we may still be able to incur significantly more debt, which could further limit cash flow available for our operations and could adversely affect our financial condition, operations, prospects and flexibility.

We may be able to incur substantial additional indebtedness at any time in the future. Although the terms of the agreements governing our indebtedness contain restrictions on our ability to incur additional indebtedness, these restrictions are subject to a number of important qualifications and exceptions, and the indebtedness incurred in compliance with these restrictions could be substantial.

If our cash flows and capital resources are insufficient to meet our liquidity needs, we may be forced to reduce or delay capital expenditures, seek additional capital, restructure or refinance our indebtedness or sell assets. We evaluate potential sources of additional liquidity, including the capital markets, in the ordinary course of business. We believe that prevailing market conditions, particularly in the debt capital markets, are generally favorable. We will continue to evaluate opportunities to increase our liquidity in the near term, taking into consideration our current and expected requirements, our assessment of prevailing market conditions and expectations regarding future conditions, and the contractual and other restrictions to which we are subject.

An increase in our level of indebtedness could further limit cash flow available for our operations and could adversely affect our financial condition, operations, prospects and flexibility. Our substantial indebtedness could:

limit our ability to borrow money for our working capital, capital expenditures, development projects, debt service requirements, strategic initiatives or other purposes;

• make it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations with respect to our indebtedness, and any failure to comply with the obligations of any of our debt instruments, including restrictive covenants and borrowing conditions, could result in an event of default under the agreements governing our indebtedness;

require us to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to the repayment of our indebtedness, thereby reducing funds available to us for other purposes;

4imit our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our operations or business;

•make us more highly leveraged than some of our competitors, which may place us at a competitive disadvantage;
•make us more vulnerable to downturns in our business, the economy or the industry in which we operate;
•restrict us from making strategic acquisitions, introducing new technologies or exploiting business opportunities;
•restrict us from taking certain actions by means of restrictive covenants in the agreements governing our indebtedness;
•make our credit card processors seek more restrictive terms in respect of our credit card arrangements; and
•expose us to the risk of increased interest rates as certain of our borrowings are (and may be in the future) at a variable
•rate of interest.

Any adverse findings from our assessment of our internal controls could result in a loss of investor confidence in our financial reports, significant expenses to remediate any internal control deficiencies and could ultimately have an adverse effect on our share price.

As a public company, we are subject to the internal control provisions of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (the "Sarbanes-Oxley Act") which requires, among other things, that we maintain effective internal control over financial reporting. We cannot be certain that our internal control measures will continue to provide adequate control over our financial processes and reporting and ensure compliance with Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act. Furthermore, as we grow our business or acquire other businesses, our internal controls may become more complex and we may require significantly more resources to ensure they remain effective. Failure to implement required new or improved controls, or difficulties encountered in their implementation, either in our existing business or in businesses that we may acquire, could harm our operating results or cause us to fail to meet our reporting obligations. We are in the process of integrating our internal control over financial reporting with Prestige's controls and procedures. However, there can be no assurance that we will be able to do so effectively in the one-year post-acquisition exemption period or at all.

If we or our independent registered public accounting firm identify material weaknesses in our internal controls, the disclosure of that fact, even if quickly remedied, may cause investors to lose confidence in our financial statements and the trading price of our ordinary shares may decline.

Remediation of a material weakness could require us to incur significant expense and if we fail to remedy any material weakness, our financial statements may be inaccurate, our ability to report our financial results on a timely and accurate basis may be adversely affected, the trading price of our ordinary shares may decline, and we may be subject to sanctions or investigation by regulatory authorities. We may also be required to restate our financial statements from prior periods.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

Share repurchase activity during the three months ended September 30, 2015 was as follows:

| Period | Total Number of Shares Purchased ⁽¹⁾ | Average Price Paid per Share | Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of a Publicly Announced Program(2) | Approximate Dollar Value of Shares that May Yet be Purchased Under the Program (in thousands) |
|-----------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| July 1, 2015 - July 31, 2015 | _ | \$ — | _ | \$ 418,000 |
| August 1, 2015 - August 31, 2015 | 46,225 | \$ 59.72 | _ | \$ 418,000 |
| September 1, 2015 - September 30, 2015 | 83,396 | \$ 55.94 | 83,396 | \$ 413,335 |
| Total for the three months ended September 30, 2015 | 129,621 | \$ 57.29 | 83,396 | \$ 413,335 |

¹ The total number of shares purchased includes: (i) 46,225 ordinary shares purchased to cover tax withholding obligations for employees who received NCLH's ordinary shares in the Acquisition of Prestige and were not purchased pursuant to any publicly announced share repurchase programs and (ii) 83,396 shares purchased pursuant to the share repurchase program described in footnote 2 below.

Item 6. Exhibits

² On April 29, 2014, NCLH's Board of Directors authorized, and NCLH announced, a three-year share repurchase program for up to \$500.0 million. NCLH may make repurchases in the open market, in privately negotiated transactions, in accelerated repurchase programs or in structured share repurchase programs, and any repurchases may be made pursuant to Rule 10b5-1 plans. This column discloses the number of ordinary shares purchased pursuant to the plan during the period.

- Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of September 2, 2014, by and among Prestige Cruises International,
 Inc., Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd., Portland Merger Sub, Inc. and Apollo Management, L.P.
 (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.'s Form 8-K filed on September 4, 2014 (File No. 001-35784))
- Amendment No. 1 to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 6, 2014, by and among Prestige Cruises International, Inc., Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd., Portland Merger Sub, Inc. and Apollo Management, L.P. (incorporated herein by reference to Exhibit 2.1 to Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.'s Form 8-K filed on October 8, 2014 (File No. 001-35784))
- 10.1*Letter Regarding Amendment to Frank J. Del Rio's Executive Employment Agreement, dated August 4, 2015
- 10.2*Form of Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. Time and Performance-based Restricted Share Unit Award Agreement
- 10.3* Form of Notice of Grant of Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd. Time and Performance-based Option and Terms and Conditions
- 10.4*Employment Agreement by and between NCL (Bahamas) Ltd. and Wendy A. Beck, entered into on September 2, 2015
- 10.5*Employment Agreement by and between NCL (Bahamas) Ltd. and Andrew Stuart, entered into on September 2, 2015
- 10.6* Addendum No. 3, dated September 10, 2015, to Shipbuilding Contract for Hull identified therein, as amended, by and among Meyer Werft GmbH & Co. KG, Seahawk One, Ltd. and NCL Corporation Ltd.+
- 10.7* Addendum No. 3, dated September 10, 2015, to Shipbuilding Contract for Hull identified therein, as amended, by and among Meyer Werft GmbH Co. KG, Seahawk Two, Ltd. and NCL Corporation Ltd.+

Table of Contents

- 31.1* Certification of the President and Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
- Certification of the Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
- Certifications of the President and Chief Executive Officer and the Executive Vice President and Chief 32.1**Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and Section 1350 of Chapter 63 of Title 18 of the United States Code
- The following unaudited financial statements are from Norwegian Cruise Line Holdings Ltd.'s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2015, formatted in Extensible Business Reporting Language (XBRL), as follows:
- (i) the Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014;
- (ii) the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014;
- (iii) the Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014;
- (iv) the Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014;
- (v) the Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholder's Equity for the nine months ended September 30, 2015 and 2014; and
- (vi) the Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements, tagged in summary and detail.
- * Filed herewith.
- **Furnished herewith.
- + Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to certain portions of this exhibit. Omitted portions have been filed separately with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

NORWEGIAN CRUISE LINE HOLDINGS LTD.

(Registrant)

By: /s/ FRANK J. DEL RIO

Name: Frank J. Del Rio

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

(Principal Executive Officer)

By: /s/ WENDY A. BECK Name: Wendy A. Beck

Title: Executive Vice President and Chief Financial

Officer

(Principal Financial Officer and Principal

Accounting Officer)

Dated: November 4, 2015